# THE ROLE OF MORALITY IN NEWCOMERS' SOCIALIZATION

# A Dissertation

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Cornell University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

by Sean Robert Martin May 2013



# THE ROLE OF MORALITY IN NEWCOMERS' ORGANIZATIONAL ADJUSTMENT

Sean Robert Martin, Ph. D.

Cornell University 2013

This dissertation addresses the role of moral identity – or the self-importance that people place on morality as a central part of their identity – in the experiences of organizational newcomers. I address the role of moral identity from two sides. First, I explore how organizational forces in the form of ethical socialization interact with individual traits to determine whether moral identity increases or decreases. Second, I explore the role of individuals' moral identity in helping them transition during the socialization process from being organizational outsider to insiders. In the process, I address how moral identity influences the way that individuals come to think about their work. Finally, I conclude by discussing future studies that can and will follow in this vein. Specifically, I look at an important tool that can be used to influence individuals' values – the organizational story. I posit several research questions concerning how organizational stories may be used to achieve different outcomes.

I explore the empirical questions in the field using a longitudinal survey design. The sample site is a large IT firm that prioritizes ethics and organizational values.

#### BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

I grew up all over the country, though I am largely a product of the west (Arizona, California, Texas, and Washington). I received a B.A. from University of California, Santa Barbara. I majored in Global Studies with an emphasis in socioeconomics and politics. I also had a second major in Spanish. After college I moved to Los Angeles and tried the life of a struggling actor for a while until, lo and behold, I was struggling so well I was living out of my car. I then leveraged a job at Starbucks into admission to an MBA program at California Polytechnic State University in San Luis Obispo, CA. While there I was elected class president, nominated as Cal Poly's graduate student of the year, and importantly, I won the National Intercollegiate Business Ethics Competition, besting MBA-student teams from around the country.

After my MBA, I started my own boutique consulting practice focusing on business development. After working with a wide range of companies and industries for several years, I saw that ethical considerations were prevalent, but not recognized in many situations. A lot of the unethical behavior I saw was small. Most of it was unintentional. I began to wonder about the role of ethics and morality in the workplace – how leaders and followers think about it differently, and how each can fail to recognize the moral weight of a given situation. These questions led me to return to school for a Ph. D, and I now study ethics and leadership as my vocation. I love what I do (although I'm ready to stop being a PhD student), and I look forward to helping produce new insights about the role of ethicality in the workplace, and to sharing that information with future leaders.



#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The first person that I have to acknowledge is Kathryn Quissell. For three of my five years as a doctoral student you have been my best friend, my confidant, my biggest source of support, and a wonderful motivation to work as hard as I can. This would have been a much lonelier trek without you, and it would be a much lonelier life going forward. You make it all wonderful. I can't wait to see you finish your own dissertation!

I also want to acknowledge my family, in no particular order because you all played an enormous role in this. My Mom, Dr. Ronda Beaman, has been a ray of sunshine beaming out to New York all the way from California for the past five years. I love you, Mom!! Thanks for all the love and support. I'm grouping them together, but I also want to thank the three best men that I have had the good fortune to be around – Chase and Wesley Scott Martin, and Dr. Paul Stoltz, my brother and fathers. Each of you has provided me invaluable guidance, set a gold standard for character toward which I strive, and provided me with countless "atta-boys" without which I would have struggled greatly. I'm honored to have such great men in my family. Katie, Lander, Kili, and Jet Martin, my dear sister-in-law and nephews, thanks for being such a wonderful group of rough and tumble companions. I miss you terribly from NY, and you are a big part of why I look forward to visiting home. Time passes too quickly and you all are doing so much and changing so fast. I'm proud of all of you.

Clearly, precious little during the past five years would have been possible without the fierce friendship and mentorship of my advisor and dissertation chair, Dr. James R. Detert. I came to Ithaca knowing no one, and you welcomed me into your home, life, and career. I knew nothing about research or this field, and you took me under your wing. I am eternally indebted to you. I also want to acknowledge the

laughter, the parties, the video games, and the disproportionate amount of food I was honored to share with your family – Natalie, Laurel, and Ellie. You come to grad school expecting some advising, you don't necessarily expect a great friend and surrogate family. I feel so fortunate to have found both.

Many thanks must go to the other members of my advisory committee, as well. Dr. Francesca Gino, from afar you gave great counsel, provided much appreciated moments of levity, and cared for me and my development more than you necessarily had to. I appreciate the confidence you had in me. From someone I admire so much, it means the world. Dr. Lisa Dragoni, I appreciate the time, attention, meetings where you allowed me to vent frustrations, and the many wonderful suggestions that helped get the dissertation to where it is. Dr. Martin Wells, thank you for indulging me and being patient with a comparative novice in terms of statistics and methods. Your guidance and assistance was most useful, and very much appreciated.

I have to extend heartfelt thanks and warm wishes to The Expendables – my very dear friends Yasin Alan and Christopher Vincent. Making and maintaining friendships is a tough thing to do during a PhD process. I am so lucky to have been able to share the experience with such good guys, such smart people, and such upstanding men as you two. Our Expendables group will always have a warm place in my heart, and I feel so blessed to have made friendships with you that I hope will endure for many years to come. Roadhouse!!

Finally, I have to thank the team at ITECH who helped me to gather the data and welcomed me into their organization. This dissertation would not have been possible without your assistance.

Oh! And thank you Ithaca weather for so drastically reducing the availability of other options for a six-month period of each year that I had little else to do but read, write, and teach.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Tables	xi
Chapter 1: Overview	1
REFERENCES	5
Chapter 2: Be All That I Want You To Be: The Benefits and	
Perils of Trying to Make Employees More Moral	8
Introduction	8
Study 1. Increasing Moral Identity	12
Individual and Organizational Influences of Increasing	
Moral Identity	14
Methods	22
Sample and Design	22
Independent and Dependent Variables	24
Control Variables	26
Results	27
Discussion	34
Study 2: Moral Identity Decay	34
Machiavellianism and Emotional Labor	35
Methods	39
Sample and Design	39
Independent and Dependent Variables	39
Control Variables	40
Results	40
Discussion	43
General Discussion	43

Contributions and Future Directions	43
Limitations	46
Implications	48
Conclusions	49
REFERENCES	50
Chapter 3: The Importance of Newcomers' Moral Identity in Sociali	zing to
Organizational Values and Seeing Meaning in One's Work	60
Introduction	60
Moral Identity, Socialization, and Meaningful Work	62
Moral Identity and Values Socialization	65
Moralizing Work, Perceiving Meaning	66
Moral Identity, Meaningful Work, and Job Attitudes	68
Methods	68
Sample and Design	69
Survey 1 Variables	69
Survey 2 Variables	71
Results	72
Discussion	81
Limitations and Future Directions	82
Conclusions	84
REFERENCES	85
Chapter 4: A Discussion of the Importance of Storytelling in Influence	cing
Individuals Values-in-Use, and Predicting Leader Emergence Future Directions	94 95
Distinguishing Between Espoused and In-Use Values	95
Tools for Creating Change: The Example of Organiza	itional Stories

	96
Conclusions	104
REFERENCES	106

# LIST OF TABLES

<u>Chapter 2</u>		
Table 1. Means, Standard	Deviations, and Intercorrelations for	r Study 1
Variables		29
Table 2. Individual and O	rganizational Effects on Time 2 Mord	al Identity
		31
Table 3. Impact of Increas	se Moral Identity on Job Attitudes	33
Table 4. Means, Standard	Deviations, and Intercorrelations for	r Study 2
Variables		41
Table 5. Machiavellianism	ı, Emotional Labor, and Moral Identi	ity Decay
		42
Chapter 3		
Table 6. Means, Standard	Deviations, and Intercorrelations for	r Study
Variables		74
Table 7. The Effects of Per	rsonality and Moral Identity on Socia	alization
Outcomes and Meaningful	ness of Work Perceptions	76
Table 8. The Effects of Socialization and Meaningfulness of Work on		
Organizational Commitme	nt and Identification	80
<u>Chapter 4</u>		
Table 9. Distinctions between	een story-types, and	
quasi-experimental condit	tions	103
Table 10. Expected relation	onships between experimental conditi	ons and
dependent variables		103

#### CHAPTER 1

#### **OVERVIEW**

Organizations invest a lot of time and effort trying to change their employees in some regard. Largely, these attempts are aimed at improving organizational members in some capacity. Be it improving technical skills, emotional intelligence, mentoring, sales, resilience, presentation skills or even business etiquette, the variety of training that organizations provide in the hopes of improving their members in some way is truly staggering, with the dollar cost of said training often topping \$125 billion per year nationally (Stern, 2011).

Some organizations attempt to improve or educate their members in the area of ethics. Often, messages about what an organization considers to be ethical are provided during the socialization process – the process by which organizational outsiders become organizational insiders (Bauer, Bodner, Erdogan, Truxillo, & Tucker, 2007; Chao, O'Leary-Kelly, Wolf, Klein, & Gardner, 1994; Latif, 2000; Ponemon, 1992). During this time, organizations endeavor to teach individuals how to do the technical tasks required in their job, how to integrate into the social environment, where to go for resources, and, importantly, what the organizational values are (eg., see Ashforth, Sluss, & Harrison, 2007 for review; Chao et al., 1994; Haueter, Macan, & Winter, 2003). However, there has been surprisingly little work analyzing the interplay of individual and organizational factors that determine individual responses to, or the individual and organizational outcomes of, organizational attempts to influence individuals' values and ethical dispositions.

It stands to reason that individual differences will influence how members respond to organizational attempts to influence their ethics and values. After all, numerous studies indicate that individual factors influence how well socialized members are likely to become. For instance, factors such as extraversion and openness

to experience have been found to lead individuals to proactively seek performance feedback and build social relationships, thus leading to improved socialization outcomes (e.g., Ashford & Black, 1996; Ashford & Taylor, 1990; Ashford, 1986; Morrison, 2002). As well, individuals come to organizations with varying tendencies to prioritize ethics as part of their identity (Aquino & Reed, 2002; Reed & Aquino, 2003), and differences in beliefs about whether ethics are absolute standards for behavior or are contextually determined (Forsyth & Berger, 1982; Forsyth, 1980). These differences are likely a central part of individuals' self-concept (Schein, 1971), having been formed over a lifetime of experience prior to organizational entry (Gibbs & Schnell, 1985), and are likely to influence how individuals view the work they do and the organization that employs them. Individual differences are also likely to influence how newcomers respond to organization attempts to influence their ethical dispositions – in other words, it will affect whether and to what extent they align with organizational values, and whether they do, in fact, come to prioritize ethics and values to a greater degree.

In this dissertation, I present two papers that delve into these topics. In the first paper I explore the individual factors that predispose individuals to increase the degree to which they prioritize ethics as a central part of their self-concept – a factor referred to as their moral identity (Aquino & Reed, 2002). In this paper I also explore the organizational factors that catalyze said change, and show the organizational benefits of increasing individuals' moral identity. This paper argues and shows that individuals high in ethical idealism (Forsyth, 1980) and moral attentiveness (Reynolds, 2008) are predisposed to increase the importance of being moral to their self-concept, but that to catalyze the process they must be well-socialized to the organizational values (Chao et al., 1994; Edwards & Cable, 2009). There are also organizational benefits to increasing individuals' moral identity, beyond the obvious boon of increased ethical

decision-making. Individuals with higher moral identities also tend to hold more positive job attitudes. However, I also show that there is a dark side to organizational efforts aimed at making members prioritize ethics. Specifically, I show that Machiavellians (Christie, Geis, & Berger, 1970), when confronted with organizational efforts to impress upon them the importance of ethics and values, perceive a threat to their self-concept and respond by lowering the priority they place on being a moral person even further.

The second paper explores how individuals' moral identity at time of organizational entry facilitates numerous desirable outcomes for both the organization and the individual in terms of effective socialization, individuals' perceived meaningfulness of work, and subsequent job attitudes. Specifically, I analyze the effects of personality factors and moral identity on different outcomes of socialization. I show that while personality factors are significant predictors of increasing technical abilities, social acceptance, and understanding of the political structure of an organization, they are insufficient predictors of socialization to organizational goals and values. Instead, moral identity leads to increased socialization on this dimension. I also argue that prior studies of socialization have largely ignored a very important outcome that is likely to determine how individuals think about their work – namely, whether individuals perceive that their work is meaningful, or significant. I argue and show that individuals' perceptions that their jobs are meaningful are largely influenced by their moral identity. Finally, I show that moral identity has a significant indirect effect on both organizational commitment and identification, and that the relationship is mediated by their beliefs about the meaningfulness of their work.

This dissertation makes numerous contributions to extant knowledge about behavioral ethics, socialization, job attitudes, and individuals' beliefs about their work. In terms of behavioral ethics, moral identity has been largely considered a stable

disposition (Aquino, Reed, Thau, & Freeman, 2007; Aquino & Reed, 2002), though prior work has shown that it can be made more or less salient (Aquino, Freeman, Reed, Lim, & Felps, 2009). As such, we know very little about whether moral identity can be meaningfully developed, and if trying to develop it is a good thing for every person. This question gets to the heart of ethical socialization. Organizations that work to create an ethical workforce may be making some individuals better; they also may be making some individuals worse. And, it is possible that individuals' moral identity increase or decay could have significant repercussions on their job attitudes.

In terms of socialization, prior research has largely focused on personality factors that determine how well or poorly individuals are socialized. This dissertation shows that the ethical dispositions are influential in this regard as well. Indeed, it shows that while personality factors may be predictive of socialization to outcomes such as technical ability and social acceptance, for outcomes that have to deal with values, other individual factors may be significantly more predictive.

Finally, regarding perceptions of meaningful work, prior studies have focused largely on the organizational and social context as determinants of meaningful work perceptions. Recently, scholars have discussed the utility of identifying individual-level factors that predispose individuals to perceive meaning and significance in their work(Rosso, Dekas, & Wrzesniewski, 2010). This dissertation answers that call by positioning moral identity as a key antecedent of meaningful work perceptions. As well, it goes on to show that meaningful perceptions are a vehicle through which individuals' moral identity influences job attitudes.

#### **REFERENCES**

- Aquino, K., Reed, A., Thau, S., & Freeman, D. (2007). A grotesque and dark beauty:

  How moral identity and mechanisms of moral disengagement influence
  cognitive and emotional reactions to war. *Journal of Experimental Social*Psychology, 43(3), 385–392.
- Aquino, Karl, Freeman, D., Reed, A. I., Lim, V. K. G., & Felps, W. (2009). Testing a social-cognitive model of moral behavior: The interactive influence of situations and moral identity centrality. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(1), 123–141.
- Aquino, Karl, & Reed, A. I. (2002). The self-importance of moral identity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(6), 1423–1440.
- Ashford, S. J. (1986). Feedback-seeking in individual adaptation: A resources perspective. *Academy of Management Journal*, *29*(3), 465–487.
- Ashford, S. J., & Black, J. S. (1996). Proactivity during organizational entry: The role of desire for control. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 81(2), 199.
- Ashford, S. J., & Taylor, M. S. (1990). Adaptation to work transitions: An integrative approach. *Research in personnel and human resources management*, 8, 1–39.
- Ashforth, B. E., Sluss, D. M., & Harrison, S. H. (2007). Socialization in organizational contexts. *International review of industrial and organizational psychology*, 22, 1.
- Bauer, T. N., Bodner, T., Erdogan, B., Truxillo, D. M., & Tucker, J. S. (2007).

  Newcomer adjustment during organizational socialization: A meta-analytic

- review of antecedents, outcomes, and methods. *Journal of applied psychology*, 92(3), 707.
- Chao, G. T., O'Leary-Kelly, A. M., Wolf, S., Klein, H. J., & Gardner, P. D. (1994).

  Organizational socialization: Its content and consequences. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 79(5), 730–743.
- Christie, R., Geis, F. L., & Berger, D. (1970). *Studies in Machiavellianism*. Academic Press New York.
- Edwards, J. R., & Cable, D. M. (2009). The value of value congruence. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 94(3), 654.
- Forsyth, D. R. (1980). A taxonomy of ethical ideologies. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 39(1), 175.
- Forsyth, D. R., & Berger, R. E. (1982). The effects of ethical ideology on moral behavior. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 117(1), 53–56.
- Gibbs, J. C., & Schnell, S. V. (1985). Moral development "versus" socialization: A critique. *American Psychologist*, 40(10), 1071–1080.
- Haueter, J. A., Macan, T. H., & Winter, J. (2003). Measurement of newcomer socialization: Construct validation of a multidimensional scale. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(1), 20–39.
- Latif, D. A. (2000). Ethical Cognition and Selection-Socialization in Retail Pharmacy. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 25(4), 343–357.
- Morrison, E. W. (2002). Newcomers' relationships: The role of social network ties during socialization. *Academy of Management Journal*, 45(6), 1149–1160.

- Ponemon, L. A. (1992). Ethical reasoning and selection-socialization in accounting. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, *17*(3–4), 239–258.
- Reed, A. I., & Aquino, K. F. (2003). Moral identity and the expanding circle of moral regard toward out-groups. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84(6), 1270–1286.
- Rosso, B. D., Dekas, K. H., & Wrzesniewski, A. (2010). On the meaning of work: A theoretical integration and review. *Research in organizational behavior*, 30(0), 91–127.
- Schein, E. H. (1971). The individual, the organization, and the career: A conceptual scheme. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, 7(4), 401–426.
- Stern, G. (2011). Company training programs: What are they really worth? Fortune Management. *CNNMoney*. Retrieved April 20, 2013, from http://management.fortune.cnn.com/2011/05/27/company-training-programs-what-are-they-really-worth/

# CHAPTER 2

BE ALL THAT I WANT YOU TO BE: THE BENEFITS AND PERILS OF TRYING

TO MAKE EMPLOYEES MORE MORAL

#### Introduction

A recruiting slogan for the US Army once read, "Be all that you can be"; beckoning new recruits to enter the ranks of an organization that promises to shape and mold them into something better and stronger than they are today. In a very different arena, that of a civic organization, the motto of Freemasonry is, "Taking good men and making them better." These organizations are not alone in their desire to improve their members. Indeed, although not always included as part of their public message, many organizations are concerned with how they can improve their members - be it improving technical or managerial skills, emotional intelligence, or some other aspect of the person. Organizations that care about their ethical reputation may be especially concerned with ethical socialization, or whether and how members' ethical character changes during the socialization process, and whether the organization can play a role in encouraging that change. That is, these organizations may care a great deal about whether members value being moral individuals, whether they "buy in" to the organizational values, and whether these outcomes can be influenced.

Moral identity – or the self-importance individuals place on being a moral person – is said to be a relatively stable disposition that is predictive of individuals' ethical decisions and behaviors (Aquino & Reed, 2002; Aquino, Reed, Thau, &

Freeman, 2007; Reed & Aquino, 2003; Reynolds & Ceranic, 2007). For organizations that desire to have and maintain an ethical workforce, the stability of moral identity is a vexing problem. If moral identity is resistant to change, then organizations are faced with the daunting challenge of trying to hire only employees with high moral identities, while simultaneously reducing the organizational stimuli that tempt employees to behave unethically and putting in place rewards for ethical behavior. Indeed, these are important steps for organizations to take, and prior work has explored the efficacy of these types of practices. For example, research has explored the dangers of implementing overly ambitious goals (Schweitzer, Ordonez, & Douma, 2004), the importance of creating an ethical climate or culture (Flannery & May, 2000; Singhapakdi et al., 2001; Trevino et al., 1998), and of having ethical leadership (Mayer, Kuenzi, Greenbaum, Bardes, & Salvador, 2009). However, these approaches are largely concerned with accounting for unethical tendencies in organizational members or ensuring that they have ethical guidance from leaders rather than trying to fundamentally enhance members' intrinsic desire to be ethical. Trying to hire only highly moral individuals seems a Sisyphean task, given that moral identity is likely difficult to spot in an interview or hiring context. Similarly, given the complex and competitive nature of organizations, the likelihood of removing all unethical temptations seems remote. As such, it seems fruitful to explore whether individuals' moral identity – a powerful, internal motivator for ethical behavior (Aguino & Reed, 2002; Blasi, 1980) – can be enhanced, how organizations can play a role in that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In this paper I use the words moral and ethical interchangeably to mean individuals' desire to uphold widely held behavioral standards that promote and protect the needs

process, and whether there are any pitfalls in trying to do so.

Some prior research suggests that individuals' moral self-image is malleable (Monin & Jordan, 2009), though this work has not typically explored whether changes in individuals' moral tendencies persist over time. In this paper I delve into the question of whether individuals' moral identity increases as a result of socialization into an organization that highly values ethics. I take a social learning theory approach to exploring an intersection of behavioral ethics and socialization research to propose two individual antecedents, moral attentiveness (Reynolds, 2008) and ethical idealism (Forsyth, 1980), that predispose certain individuals to increase the importance of morality to their self-concept. I also suggest a mediating mechanism, values socialization, which catalyzes the process of moral identity increase. In doing so I hope to illustrate the important role that organizations, by having and effectively socializing newcomers to a clear, high ethical standard, play in this process of changing individuals' moral identity. I also explore the organizational benefits of this process beyond the obvious boon of reducing unethical behavior. I argue that increasing moral identity can positively impact individuals' job attitudes, leading them to be more organizationally committed, identified, and satisfied with their jobs. Finally, I explore whether there are any damaging, perverse effects of trying to influence individuals' moral identity. I argue that for some individuals, socialization into an organization that values ethics and morality can have a perverse effect such that their moral identity is damaged by the experience rather than bolstered. I posit Machiavellianism as a key factor in predicting decay in moral identity during

and interests of others (Aquino et al., 2009; Kaptein, 2008).

newcomers' socialization into an organization that values ethics and morality. In this context, high Machiavellians will perceive a threat to their identity and respond by derogating the threat; paradoxically, and despite the best intentions of the organization, these individuals will effectively reduce the importance they place on being a moral person.

This research contributes to extant knowledge in important ways. Regarding research in business ethics, studies of moral identity has shown its many benefits, and that there are some factors that make moral identity more or less salient (Aquino, Freeman, Reed, Lim, & Felps, 2009). Yet, we know little about whether moral identity can be meaningfully developed. In that vein, we also do not know whether trying to improve upon a central aspect of a person's identity is always good. After all, alerting individuals to the fact that they should improve, while well intended, could also be threatening to one's self-concept as it also implies that they are currently inadequate in some way.

This work also contributes to our understanding of organizational socialization. Prior research, particularly that concerning socializing newcomers to organizational values, has shown that effective socialization leads to numerous beneficial outcomes such as improved job performance and career outcomes such as personal income and career involvement (e.g., Chao, O'Leary-Kelly, Wolf, Klein, & Gardner, 1994; Saks & Ashford, 1997; Wanous, 1992). As well, research in values alignment has shown that when individual and organizational values are aligned, organizational members tend to hold more positive job attitudes (e.g., Cable & Edwards, 2004; Edwards & Cable, 2009). However, the values alignment work often does not focus on changing values

over time, and much of the literature regarding person change at the level of values has focused on relatively surface-level values such as one's interpersonal style or mode of dress (e.g., Black & Ashforth, 1995; Nicholson & West, 1988), and not on the deep-level changes such as how one considers morality in their self-concept. This work furthers these lines of work by showing that when organizations endeavor to create buy-in to the ethical values of the organization, it has a significant impact on the degree to which members prioritize being ethical as part of their self-concept.

This paper also integrates behavioral ethics and socialization research, thus furthering both areas of research. The integration of these literatures takes ethical constructs out of their traditional sphere and argues that an ethical workforce is valuable to an organization for reasons that transcend reducing unethical behavior; moral identity also plays an important role in organizational members' job attitudes. As well, this work opens the door for future studies of ethical socialization, or explorations of how organizations shape individuals' identities in a way that prioritizes or subverts their moral identity. In other words, this study illustrates that socialization into organizations can influence who we are, and not just what we do. I explore these questions across two studies, using a longitudinal field survey design. Importantly, the longitudinal design allows me to measure moral identity multiple times, allowing me to explore the factors that predict its change over time. In Study 1 I explore the factors that lead to increased moral identity during organizational socialization, and the organizational benefits of that increase. In Study 2 I test the factors hypothesized to predict moral identity decay, as well as replicate some of the findings from Study 1.

# Study 1: Increasing Moral Identity

Social cognitive theories of identity argue that individuals' self-concepts incorporate assorted hierarchically ordered identities, and that a subset of those identities is active at any given time (Stryker, 1980). Which identities are active determines how individuals cognitively process and respond to stimuli (Cervone & Shoda, 1999; Markus & Kunda, 1986). One self-concept that individuals may hold is that they are a moral person, or that being a moral person is an important part of who they are. Prior work refers to this as an individual's moral identity, a self-concept organized around a set of moral traits (Aquino & Reed, 2002). For individuals high in moral identity, morality is chronically active in their self-concept and is a strong motivator of moral action due to their desire to maintain cognitive consistency – that is, to behave such that their actions reinforce their self-concept (Blasi, 1980). To wit, moral identity has been shown to influence a number of important behaviors including charitable giving (Reynolds & Ceranic, 2007), the extension of empathy to out-group members (Reed & Aquino, 2003), and the neutralization of moral disengagement (Aquino, Reed, Thau, & Freeman, 2007; Bandura, 1996).

Moral identity is important in the organizational context as well. Indeed, a high moral identity can help to guide individuals' behavior through uncertainty that, given the complexity of the organizational environment, an employees are nearly certain to face (Reynolds & Ceranic, 2007). Also, organizations presumably desire their leaders and other powerful individuals to act with greater awareness of moral issues rather than less. To that end, having a high moral identity can lead powerful individuals to be more morally aware, whereas powerful individuals who lack a strong moral identity instead act more self-interestedly (DeCelles, DeRue, Margolis, & Ceranic, 2012).

Finally, and related to the latter finding, moral identity is a key antecedent of ethical leadership (Mayer, Aquino, Greenbaum, & Kuenzi, 2012), which has been related to a host of beneficial outcomes including leader effectiveness, employee job satisfaction, and willingness to report issues to management (Brown, Treviño, & Harrison, 2005). In short, if organizations desire an ethical constituency, having members with high moral identity is helpful.

Moral identity is one of many self-concepts however, and the importance placed on being a moral person varies from one person to another (Blasi, 1984). Moral identity has been argued to be a relatively stable disposition (Aquino & Reed, 2002; Aquino et al., 2009). Indeed, beliefs about ethics and morality are likely to be a stable part of the self (Schein, 1971) — one of the central aspects of a person that are foundational and resistant to change. As such, change at the level of moral identity is likely effortful, and requires a combination of individual and environmental pressures that motivate individuals to alter their self-concept.

At the individual level, I argue that if individuals are to increase moral identity they must be able to recognize the importance and prevalence of moral considerations in their daily lives. In other words, they must be attentive to moral information (Reynolds, 2008). After all, if one does not perceive that morality is an important consideration in their lives, or that they regularly face situations carrying a moral component, then there is little motivation or utility in viewing morality as an important aspect of the self. Next, individuals should perceive that there is a consistent, ideal standard of ethical conduct to which they should hew. Without a consistent standard, what is perceived to be moral vacillates, becoming a moving target against which

progress is difficult to assay. And in terms of organizational pressures to increase moral identity, I argue that to motivate an increase in moral identity organizations must effectively communicate a standard to which individuals desire to adhere and represent, and endeavor to create buy-in to that standard. In other words, while attentiveness to the moral aspects of situations and the belief in an ethical standard are essential elements in the equation, the organization must catalyze the process by providing a viable standard for gauging moral behavior and effectively socializing members to that standard.

Individual and Organizational Influences of Increasing Moral Identity

Whether individuals' moral identity does or does not increase as a result of organizational influence is a question of person change and newcomer adjustment, both of which have been the subject of many prior studies (e.g., Ashforth, Sluss, & Harrison, 2007; Bauer, Bodner, Erdogan, Truxillo, & Tucker, 2007; Black & Ashford, 1995; Kammeyer-Mueller, 2007; Nicholson, 1984). This study takes an interactionist approach (see Kammeyer-Mueller, 2007 for review; Treviño, 1986), which posits that individual differences interact with elements of the environment and that these interactions lead to changes that increase or decrease fit between the individual and the organization. While people are certainly capable of changing elements of themselves at a number of time points in their organizational tenure (Bauer et al., 2007), prior work argues that a lion's share of person change happens during the initial socialization process because as newcomers become more comfortable in their new environment they become less responsive to socialization efforts (Ashforth & Saks, 1996; Ashford et al., 2007).

Socialization is the process by which individuals transition from being organizational outsiders to insiders (Van Maanen & Schein, 1979). During the socialization process, organizations endeavor to imbue members with both the technical and social knowledge of what it means to be an effective organizational member – that is, how to do the job and how to be a part of the organizational culture (Chao et al., 1994; Haueter et al., 2003). Prior studies have shown that individual characteristics play an important role in the socialization process. For instance, personality traits such as extraversion and openness to experience lead individuals to proactively seek feedback and engage with their social environment to a greater extent during socialization, and therefore to achieve greater fit (Ashford & Taylor, 1990; Ashforth, Sluss, & Harrison, 2007; Kammeyer-Mueller, 2007; Kim, Cable & Kim, 2005; Wanberg & Kammeyer-Mueller, 2000). However, many adjustment and person change studies have focused on change at the level of job skills, performance improvement, tacit knowledge about the company, social acceptance, dress or interpersonal style, or job attitudes (e.g., Ashforth, 2001; Bauer et al., 2007; Black & Ashford, 1985; Nicholson, 1984) rather than a deep-level change in a stable part of an individuals' identity. And while personality traits are certainly important in helping organizational members evaluate their performance and learn the broader requirements of their job, it is less clear why they would be powerful motivators of deep-level shifts in one's moral identity (McCrae, 1996; Seibert, Crant & Kraimer, 1999). That is, personality factors may lead individuals to seek more feedback and to learn what to do and say to fit in well with their organization, but they may not motivate individuals to self-reflect in a way that fundamentally changes how they prioritize morality in their

self-concept. Below I posit two factors that have been shown to motivate reflection and lead to prioritization of ethics, and that I argue are likely to motivate an individual to enhance the importance of moral identity to their self-concept.

Moral Attentiveness. Moral attentiveness is a social cognitive concept reflecting "the extent to which one chronically perceives and considers morality and moral elements in his or her experiences" (Reynolds, 2008: p. 1027). Though correlated with other factors relating to individuals' tendency to pay attention to moral issues, such as moral awareness and moral sensitivity, moral attentiveness is distinct from both. Moral awareness refers to an individuals' certitude that a situation is a moral one, and is largely triggered by issue characteristics (Rest, 1986; Reynolds, 2006, 2008). Moral attentiveness, by contrast, reflects the chronic tendency to pay attention to moral considerations across issues. Moral attentiveness is also different from moral sensitivity (Sparks & Hunt, 1998), which refers to individuals' ability to identify moral issues when present. Whereas morally sensitive individuals are capable of identifying moral issues in a situation, morally attentive individuals proactively search for and engage with moral considerations.

The chronic accessibility of moral information leads those high in moral attentiveness to screen for, and reflect upon, the moral elements of stimuli. Indeed, moral attentiveness is positively related to recall of moral situations, and to moral behavior (Reynolds, 2008). A logical assumption then, is that the tendency to reflect upon and recall moral information leads individuals to recognize the importance of moral considerations, and motivates a desire to be moral and act congruently. After all, individuals strongly desire to maintain a positive self-image (Cialdini & Goldstein,

2004; Dunning, 1999; Steele, 1988). Accordingly, when individuals recognize the moral components of situations they should more often than not be motivated to act in a moral manner to maintain a positive self-image (Reynolds, 2008). Therefore, when individuals chronically perceive the moral aspects of situations, they are more likely to recognize the value of being a moral person in that being and acting morally is an important manner by which they affirm their positive self-image. As such, I argue that individuals high in moral attentiveness, by dint of chronically perceiving moral aspects of situations, will be more predisposed to seeing the value of moral action and being a moral person, and will therefore be likely to make morality a more central part of their self-concept.

Hypothesis 1: Moral attentiveness will be positively related to increasing moral identity.

Ethical Idealism. If individuals are to increase their moral identity, it is important that they establish a consistent standard for moral behavior. Idealism, a part of Ethics Position Theory (EPT), refers to individuals' inherent concern for positive outcomes and others' wellbeing (Forsyth, 1980, 1992). Individuals high in idealism tend to "assume that desirable consequences can, with the 'right' action, always be obtained" (Forsyth, 1980: 176). By contrast, those low in idealism may believe that "harm is sometimes ... necessary to produce good" (Forsyth, 1992, p. 462), reflecting a less rigorous standard for what constitutes "right" behavior. Idealism also differs sharply from the other primary factor of EPT, relativism, which asserts that what is considered moral action can shift depending upon the situation (Forsyth, 1980; McDonald, 2010). It has been suggested that ethical relativism can deter reflection on or the desire to

resolve moral problems (McDonald, 2010), and increases the likelihood of unethical behavior. The opposite is true for idealism. A recent meta-analysis by Kish-Gephart and colleagues' (2010) showed that individuals' idealism was significantly and negatively related to unethical choice. And, Karande and colleagues (2002) found that idealism was related to stronger endorsement of corporate values. Because idealists tend to believe there is a correct way of achieving outcomes, they tend to hold firmly to ethical beliefs and to judge unethical behaviors, or even ambiguously ethical behaviors, more critically (Barnett, Brass, & Brown, 1994; Forsyth, 1985).

The tendency to believe in a correct and immutable way of acting, the concomitant condemnation of actions that are not "right," and the negative relationship between idealism and unethical choice, connotes a standard for behavior that those high in idealism are motivated to uphold. While idealists hew closely to a moral standard, it is possible that as they learn about and experience new environments or situations, their standards for what constitutes "right" behavior may grow to include new values and beliefs. In organizational terms, highly idealistic individuals may be motivated to learn about, incorporate, and adhere to the values of their organization. Increased alignment between individual and organizational values increases individuals' perceptions that they fit in that context, and increases job satisfaction and commitment to the organization (Verquer, Beehr & Wagner, 2003). Perceiving alignment will be affirming for the idealistic individuals, and lead them to place greater value on being a moral person. I therefore argue that idealistic individuals will come to value their ethical beliefs more dearly when seeing them to be organizationally valued, and thereby will increase the importance of morality to their

self-concept.

Hypothesis 2: Ethical idealism will be positively related to increasing moral identity.

Values Socialization. Being attentive to moral information and believing in an absolute standard for ethical behavior are likely to lead to moral identity increase because these orientations lead individuals to search for, consider, and hopefully endorse the ethical values of their organizations. As such, I argue that organizations need to provide a clear, high standard for ethical behavior, and endeavor to create "buy-in" to that standard, in order to see an increase in members' moral identity. In other words, organizational values need to include high standards for ethical behavior because it is the organizations' ethical values that will appeal to idealistic and morally attentive individuals, and lead them to align their ethical values with those of the organization and strive to uphold them.

Alignment with organizational goals and values is an important socialization outcome (Chao et al., 1994). Individuals that "buy-in" to their organization's values tend to be more satisfied with their job, more organizationally identified, and committed to remaining with the organization (Edwards & Cable, 2009; Kristof-Brown, Zimmerman, & Johnson, 2005; Verquer, Beehr, & Wagner, 2003). Value congruence increases members' trust in the organization, promotes communication within it, and increases members' affective feelings toward it (Edwards & Cable, 2009).

Morally attentive individuals' motivation to act morally (Reynolds, 2008) will predispose them to perceive, internalize, and act according to the ethical values

established by the organization. As well, individuals high in idealism search for and are motivated to adhere to a 'right' way of behaving (Forsyth, 1980), which will predispose them to incorporate and prioritize the ethical values of the organization. But the morally attentive and the idealistic employee will not just internalize and prioritize those ethical values automatically. Organizations must make the ethical values known, demonstrate commitment to those values, and effectively sell them to members. Doing so signals to morally attentive and idealistic individuals that the organization, like them, is driven by and prioritizes ethics and values, and validates these individuals' beliefs that ethics are important. When peoples' strengths are valued it bolsters their positive self-image (Steele, 1988), and increases the self-importance of that domain. In short, when organizations provide clear signals about what is ethically desired, the morally attentive and idealistic individuals will seek out and desire to uphold that ethical standard for behavior, and their endeavor to do so will correspond with an increase in the importance they place on being a moral person. As such, I expect the relationships between increasing moral identity and both moral attentiveness and ethical idealism to be mediated by the extent to which individuals are socialized to the ethical values of the organization.

Hypothesis 3a: Socialization to organizational values and goals will mediate the relationship between moral attentiveness and increasing moral identity.

Hypothesis 3b: Socialization to organizational values and goals will mediate the relationship between ethical idealism and increasing moral identity.

The Organizational Benefits of Increasing Moral Identity

Organizations should care about increasing individuals' moral identities not

only because it reduces moral disengagement and unethical choice (Aquino et al., 2007; Reed & Aquino, 2003) or because it is a component of good leadership (Mayer et al., 2012), but also because increased moral identity as a result of socialization is, I argue, likely to be positively related to job attitudes such as organizational identification, commitment, and job satisfaction. As argued above, increased moral identity is likely the result of commitment to and alignment with ethical organizational values. Prior research has shown that values congruence promotes trust, communication, and liking between individuals and their organizations which in turn leads to job satisfaction and organizational commitment (Edwards & Cable, 2009). Having increased their moral identity during socialization, members will likely not only align to a greater extent with the organizational values, but also will see those values as being central, prioritized aspects of their self-concept, which will likely accentuate the affects of alignment and lead to even greater satisfaction and commitment. In addition, individuals who have aligned with organizational values and prioritized them in their self-concept will then see important aspects of their self reflected within the organization. In other words, they are likely to see the organization as identity affirming. Prior work has shown that individuals will work harder for and be more supportive of stimuli that affirm their identities (Cable, Gino & Staats, 2013; Cable & Green, 2012; Haslam & Platow, 2001). Accordingly, an increased moral identity as a result of socialization should correspond to increased commitment to, and identification with, the organization, as well as increased job satisfaction.

Hypothesis 4a-c: Increased moral identity will be positively related to (a)

organizational identification, (b) organizational commitment, and (c) job satisfaction.

#### Methods

To explore the relationships hypothesized above, I conducted a longitudinal field survey, administered at two different time points. The research site is a large information technology firm pseudonymously called ITECH. The firm employs well over 100,000 people, and is growing rapidly. Company leaders and employees at all levels are tremendously proud of their reputation as a highly ethical company, and go to great lengths to preserve that reputation. Media outlets such as Forbes, Wall Street Journal Asia, Newsweek, and others have recognized ITECH multiple times as one of the most admired and ethical companies in the world. The organization goes to great lengths to impress upon its members the importance of being a well-respected, ethical company. There are special training groups to ensure that organizational members are aware of the organization's values. Every group of new hires gets to attend a town hall style meeting with one of the founders of the organization, in which the founder speaks to newcomers and affirms the importance of ethical behavior and an adherence to the company values. The company values are woven into all training material and classes, and actively promoted via internal marketing material (e.g., posters on office walls, companywide emails, etc.). Employees recall company leaders saying such things as, "You will never hang your head in shame because of something that [our company] has done." One high level leader within the organization explained to the author that, "[Member of this company] have a paranoia about living by our company values."

### Sample and Design

The organization regularly brings newly hired cohorts of 500 to 1,000 employees to a large corporate campus where they live and receive specialized training for 4-5 months. They go through training in groups, training progresses in formal, predetermined stages, and newcomers are supported in their training by instructors and more senior members of the organization. Most of the new hires are recent university graduates with computer science or engineering degrees. During their time on the corporate campus, new hires receive training in computer programming to prepare them for the technical aspects of their job, as well as continuing lessons in business etiquette and language, and presentation skills to prepare them for doing business with international clients. As mentioned above, lessons in organizational values are woven throughout this intensive socialization process.

The sample consists of all 150 members of a new cohort who were to be sent to the same company location at the end of their training. Of the 150 eligible individuals for this study, 125 provided responses at both survey time points, yielding an 83% response rate. The average age of this sample was approximately 22 (range: 21-27) years old; 32% are male.

Participants received a computer-based survey during their first week of training, and a second survey at the end of their training. Survey 1 was used to collect the majority of the independent variables including a measure of individuals' moral identity at the beginning of their employment. Demographic information, as well as other variables that would serve as controls, were also collected on Survey 1. Survey 2 assessed socialization effectiveness, individuals' moral identity upon completing their

training, and a number of job attitudes. The organization set aside time during work hours for both surveys to be completed, and provided computers for use in completing them.

*Independent and Dependent Variables* 

*Moral Attentiveness.* Moral attentiveness was assessed on the first survey using the 7-item perceptual moral attentiveness measure created by Reynolds (2008). The perceptual measure is associated with recall and recognition of moral content, and so is an excellent measure for the theory that chronic perception and recall of moral content will predispose individuals to increase their moral identity. Sample items from the perceptual moral attentiveness scale are, "In a typical day I face several ethical dilemmas," "Many of the decisions I make have ethical dimensions to them," and "I rarely face ethical dilemmas" (reverse scored). The seven items ( $\alpha$ = .81) were assessed with a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7 (*strongly agree*).

Ethical Idealism. Idealism was measured using the Ethics Position Questionnaire (EPQ) items created by Forsyth (1980). The idealism scale is a 10-item measure (α= .89 in this sample) in which respondents rate their agreement with such statements as, "The existence of potential harm to others is always wrong, irrespective of the benefits to be gained", "One should not perform an action which might in any way threaten the dignity and welfare of another individual," and "Deciding whether or not to perform an act by balancing the positive consequences of the act against the negative consequences of the act is immoral." Reponses are measured on a 9-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (completely disagree) to 9 (completely agree).

Values Socialization. Values socialization was measured using the goals and values subset of items from Chao and colleagues' (1994) socialization outcomes measure. Respondents rate their level of agreement with a series of seven statements on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale. Example items include statements such as, "I would be a good example of an employee who represents my organization's values," "I support the goals that are set by my organization," and "I do not always believe in the values set by my organization" (reverse scored). Cronbach's alpha for this scale was  $\alpha$ =.89.

Moral Identity. Moral identity was measured in both Survey 1 and 2 using Aquino and Reed's (2002) internalization subscale. Intended to measure the degree to which individuals' self-concepts coalesce around a set of moral characteristics, individuals are presented with nine adjectives including compassionate, fair, honest, and kind. They are then asked to rate the degree to which they are, or desire to be, a person whom these words would describe. Example items include, "It would make me feel good to be a person who has these characteristics," "Having these characteristics is not really important to me" (reverse scored), and "Being someone who has these characteristics is an important part of who I am." Agreement is assessed on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale. Cronbach's alpha for this variable was  $\alpha$ =.78 at time 1, and  $\alpha$ =.80 at time 2.

Job Attitudes. Organizational identification was measured using Mael and Ashforth's (1992) 6-item measure (α= .84), in which individuals rate their agreement on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale with statements such as, "When someone criticizes ITECH, it feels like a personal insult," and, "ITECH's successes

are my successes." *Organizational commitment* was measured using 5 items from Meyer and colleagues' (1993) affective commitment scale ( $\alpha$ = .75). Responses were measured on a scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7 (*strongly agree*). Example items include, "I would be very happy to spend the rest of my career with this organization," and, "This organization has a great deal of personal meaning for me." Finally, *job satisfaction* was measured using three items from the Job Diagnostic Survey (Hackman & Oldham, 1975). On a 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7 (*strongly agree*) scale, respondents rate their agreement with statements such as, "All in all I like working in this job," and "Overall I think I'm as happy as I could be about this job." Cronbach's alpha for this scale was  $\alpha$ = .95.

### Control Variables

Control variables were measured on the first survey. Personality traits have been shown in numerous studies to influence socialization and person change. For instance, extraversion and openness to experience motivate proactive feedback seeking and relationship building (Ashford & Black, 1996; Ashford & Taylor, 1990; Bauer et al,. 1998; Kim, Cable & Kim, 2005; LePine, Colquitt & Erez, 2000; Wanberg & Kammeyer-Mueller, 2000). As well, studies have found other personality dimensions such as agreeableness and conscientiousness influence socialization outcomes (Ashford & Taylor, 1990; Kammeyer-Mueller & Wanberg, 2003; LePine, Colquitt & Erez, 2000). As such, these factors were included as controls. All personality traits were measured using the 10-item versions of Goldberg's (1992) "Big Five" scales. Participants read a list of descriptors and rated how accurate or inaccurate that descriptor is in describing them. Ratings were done using a 5-point

Likert scale ranging from 1 (*very inaccurate*) to 5 (*very accurate*). Example items for *extraversion* ( $\alpha$ =.55) include, "Am the life of the party", "Start conversations," and "Don't talk a lot" (reverse scored). Example items for *openness* ( $\alpha$ =.72) include, "Have a vivid imagination", and "Am not interested in abstract ideas" (reverse scored). Example items for *agreeableness* ( $\alpha$ =.77) include "Am interested in other people," and "Feel little concern for others" (reverse scored). Example items for *conscientiousness* ( $\alpha$ =.67) include "Am always prepared," and "Pay attention to details." Reliabilities for the Big 5 scales, while low, are consistent with findings in numerous samples, and specifically in samples from the region where the ITECH is headquartered (see Schmitt, Allik, McCrae, & Benet-Martinez, 2007).

Prior research has shown that demographic factors can be significantly correlated to variables related to morality and ethical thought. For example, prior work has shown gender to correlate with unethical choice and moral identity (Reynolds, 2008). Age has also been shown to be negatively related to unethical choice (Kish-Gephart et al., 2010). As such, these demographic variables are included as controls. Finally, because this study predicts increase in individuals' moral identity from before socialization to after it, time 1 moral identity is included as a control (alpha reported above).

# Results

Table 1 provides the descriptive statistics and intercorrelations for all variables. The values and correlations among variables appear consistent with prior research and with relationships predicted above. Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) (Schumacker & Lomax, 2004) revealed that a multifactor model ( $\chi^2$ [3761]=6820.35, Normed  $\chi^2$  =

1.81, RMSEA = .08) fit the data better than a one-factor model ( $\chi^2$ [3827]=9160.06, Normed  $\chi^2$  = 2.39, RMSEA = .11) or other nested models with a lower number of factors in which the more highly correlated factors were combined (model combining job attitudes into single factor:  $\chi^2$ [33]=327, p<.00; model combining job attitudes into single factor, and personality into single factor:  $\chi^2$ [45]=445, p<.00).

 Table 1. Means, Standard Deviations and Intercorrelations of Study 1 Variables

<u>Variable</u>	<u>M</u>	<u>S.D.</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>3</u>	<u>4</u>	<u>5</u>	<u>6</u>	<u>7</u>	<u>8</u>	<u>9</u>	<u>10</u>	<u>11</u>	<u>12</u>	<u>13</u>
1. Age	21.93	0.94													
2. Gender	1.67	0.47	17												
3. Moral Identity (Time 1)	4.46	0.72	11	.18*											
4. Extraversion	3.30	0.50	01	10	.29**										
5. Openness	3.55	0.56	08	13	.09	.35**									
6. Agreeableness	3.77	0.60	.06	07	.09	.43**	.6**								
7. Conscientiousness	3.76	0.58	.10	.05	.12	.19*	.54**	.57**							
8. Moral Attentiveness	4.60	1.18	18	09	06	09	01	04	10						
9. Idealism	6.87	1.84	.01	.0	.29**	.1	.17*	.30**	.20*	.02					
10. Values Socialization	4.03	0.68	20	.20*	.07	.14	.23**	.27**	.31**	.16*	.27**				
11. Moral Identity (Time 2)	4.44	0.70	18	.24**	.27**	.07	.06	.12	.09	.16*	.31**	.48**			
12. Organizational Identification	4.22	0.73	04	.13	.01	.02	.19*	.30**	.24**	.20*	.13	.50**	.40**		
13. Organizational Commitment	5.76	1.17	02	.09	.07	.11	.14	.21*	.24**	.03	.27**	.47**	.50**	.44**	
14. Job Satisfaction	5.88	1.21	07	.25**	.08	.13	.16*	.19*	.21*	.14	.07	.52**	.41**	.62**	.50**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Dichotomous variable for gender: male = 1; female = 2.

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p < .05

The hypothesized relationships were tested using ordinary least squares regression analyses, the results of which are presented in Table 2. Hypotheses 1-3 were tested in models 1-3. Model 1 is a controls-only model. The control variables account for approximately 16% of the variance in the dependent variable. Model 2 tests Hypotheses 1 and 2 by entering moral attentiveness and ethical idealism into the regression. The addition of these two variables accounts for an additional 7% of variance in moral identity, representing a significant improvement over the controls-only model F(2, 97) = 4.85, p < .01. Hypothesis 1, that moral attentiveness is positively related to increased moral identity, was supported significance (B = .10; p = 0.05). Hypothesis 2, that ethical idealism was positively related to increased moral identity, was also supported (B = .09; p = 0.01).

Hypotheses 3a and 3b – that effective socialization to the values and goals of the organization will mediate the relationships between moral attentiveness, ethical idealism and increasing moral identity – were tested using the Preacher and Hayes (2008) bootstrapping technique for establishing mediation with 10,000 iterations. As shown in model 2, ethical idealism and moral attentiveness are significant predictors of the outcome variable. Both variables are also significant predictors of the goals and values socialization variable as the criterion variable (moral attentiveness B=.10; p < .05; idealism B=.07; p < .04). As seen in model 3, when entering moral attentiveness, idealism, and values socialization variables as predictors of moral identity, the effects of both moral attentiveness and idealism become non-significant, while values socialization is highly significant (B=.42; p < .00). The bootstrapping technique produced a 95% bias-corrected confidence interval that excluded zero for the indirect

effects of both moral attentiveness (.01 to .10) and ethical idealism (.00 to .07), suggesting significant indirect effect for each. Thus Hypothesis 3a and 3b were supported.

**Table 2.** *Individual and Organizational Effects on Time 2 Moral Identity* 

	Mod	el 1	Mod	lel 2	Model 3			
	<u>B</u>	<u>SD</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>SD</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>SD</u>		
(Constant)	4.80**	1.65	3.65*	1.69	2.18	1.59		
Control Variables								
Age	1	.07	08	.07	03	.06		
Gender	.22	.14	.27 <sup>t</sup>	.14	.15	.13		
Moral Identity (Time 1)	.26**	.09	.21*	.09	.24**	.08		
Extraversion	08	.15	01	.14	07	.13		
Openness	08	.15	08	.15	11	.14		
Agreeableness	.20	.15	.11	.15	.09	.13		
Conscientiousness	.00	.14	.02	.14	12	.13		
Independent Variables								
Moral Attentiveness			.10*	.05	.06	.05		
Ethical Idealism			.09*	.04	.06	.03		
Values Socialization					.42**	.10		
$R^2$	.10	5	.2	4	.30	6		
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.10	.10		7	.30			
$\Delta R^2$	.10		.07		.13			
df (regression, residual)	(7, 10	)2)	(2,	100)	(1,	(1, 99)		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Dichotomous variable for gender: 1=Male, 2=Female

Hypotheses 4a-c, that increased moral identity is a significant predictor of job attitudes was tested in models 4-9, shown in table 3. Models 4 and 5 test Hypothesis 4a, models 6 and 7 test Hypothesis 4b, and models 8-9 test Hypothesis 4c. Two regressions were run for each hypothesis in order to establish the statistical significance of the time 2 moral identity variable. An initial regression was run for each dependent variable, incorporating the personality variables, the Time 1 moral identity variable, and the socialization to goals and values variable as controls. Then,

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p < .05

Time 2 moral identity was entered as a predictor variable in a second model. The Time 2 moral identity variable is a significant predictor and explains significantly more variance for job satisfaction (B=.38; p = .02) and organizational commitment (B=.61; p = .00), and was significant at the 10% level for organizational identification (B=.18; p = .08). Thus hypotheses 4b and 4c were supported, and hypothesis 4a was marginally supported.

 Table 3. Impact of Increased Moral Identity on Job Attitudes

	DV=	Organizatio	onal Identif	ication	DV=	Organizatio	nal Commiti	ment		DV=Job Satisfaction			
	Model 4		Model 5		Mod	Model 6		Model 7			Model 9		
	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	
(Constant)	.27	1.64	20	1.65	.07	2.82	-1.53	2.70	74	2.57	-1.73	2.56	
Age	.07	.07	.08	.07	.09	.11	.11	.11	.06	.10	.08	.10	
Gender	.08	.14	.06	.14	.05	.23	01	.22	.33	.21	.29	.21	
Moral Identity (Time 1)	.02	.09	04	.09	.06	.15	11	.15	.05	.14	06	.14	
Extraversion	22	.14	20	.14	.03	.24	.10	.23	.15	.22	.19	.22	
Openness	02	.15	.01	.15	10	.25	03	.24	.09	.23	.13	.23	
Agreeableness	.32*	.14	.29*	.14	.14	.24	.05	.23	03	.22	08	.22	
Conscientiousness	08	.14	06	.14	.14	.24	.23	.23	.08	.22	.14	.22	
Values Socialization	.53**	.10	.45*	.11	.68**	.17	.39*	.18	.89**	.16	.71**	.17	
Moral Identity (Time 2)			.18	.11			.61**	.17			.38*	.16	
$R^2$	.3	2	.34		.20		.29		.34		.38		
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.2	.7	.2	8	.14		.23		.29		.3	2	
$\Delta R^2$	.2	.7	.01		.1	.14		.09**		.29		.03**	
df (regression, residual)	(8, 1	101)	(1, 1	.00)	(8,101)		(1, 100)		(8, 101)		(1, 100)		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Dichotomous variable for gender: 1=Male, 2=Female

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p < .05

#### Discussion

Study 1, illustrates that individuals' moral identity is malleable over time, and that organizations can play a role in its growth. I proposed two individual factors, moral attentiveness and ethical idealism, that would predispose individuals to enhancing the self-importance of being a moral person. Indeed, ethical idealism and moral attentiveness were significantly predictive of moral identity increase. As well, this study argued and showed that individuals' socialization to organizational values plays an important, and catalyzing role in moral identity increase. The addition of the values socialization variable fully mediated the relationship between ethical idealism and moral identity increase, and accounted for an additional 13% of variance in moral identity change. Taken together, these findings represent an important first step in exploring how organizations can influence members to make morality an important part of their self-concept. Importantly, this study also illustrates that moral identity is positively related to job attitudes. This finding is exciting because it shows that moral identity is an influential variable for outcomes beyond the realm of behavioral ethics. Rather, it is a factor in determining how newcomers respond to their workplace.

# Study 2: Moral Identity Decay

Arguing that moral identity is malleable is both encouraging and daunting. For while it implies, as argued and shown above, that individuals' moral identity can increase, it also implies that it might decrease as well. I argue that decrease is likely to be found in individuals who do not believe that ethics are important, and in those who feel threatened by organizational attempts to impress its importance upon them. One disposition that leads

individuals to devalue moral thought and action, is Machiavellianism.

Machiavellianism and Emotional Labor

Machiavellianism. Based on the 16<sup>th</sup> century writings of Niccolo Machiavelli, Machiavellianism was introduced as a dispositional trait and area of research by Christie and Geiss (1970). The construct is associated with unethical action and meta-analytic findings support the relationship between Machiavellianism and unethical choice (Kish-Gephart et al., 2010). As well, prior work has articulated numerous factors that will lead individuals high in Machiavellianism to devalue their moral identity. Primarily, high Machiavellians lack moral concern and prefer to view other individuals instrumentally, as a means to a self-interested end. This results in a repression of emotion and empathy in their relationships, as well as low ideological commitment to others' agendas, causes and belief systems. As such, they also tend to be renitent to appeals for attitude change (Christie & Geis, 1970).

Upon entering an organization that highly values ethical behavior, and that actively tries to promote ethical values among its employees, high Machiavellians are likely to perceive a threat to their identity. Threats to individuals' positive self-views often stem from an inability to meet social standards and expectations (Leary & Baumeister, 2000) and organizational signals that ethics and values are important and highly desired qualities will indicate to Machiavellians that their amoral or immoral leanings are judged negatively according to organizational standards. When individuals' positive identities are threatened, they may act defensively to restore their sense of self-worth (Festinger, 1957; Sherman & Cohen, 2006). Individuals often

ameliorate threat by rejecting threatening information (Sherman & Cohen, 2002) or derogating the group holding the threatening view (Branscombe & Wann, 1994). For instance, prior work has shown that individuals downplay the importance of domains in which they fail, thus allowing them to maintain their positive self-view but negating the possibility of future improvement in that area (Steele, 1997; Major Spencer, Schmader, Wolfe, & Crocker, 1998). Additionally, in response to identity threat, individuals can become more entrenched in their prior beliefs. Indeed, Lord, Ross and Lepper (1979) argued and showed that individuals allow their current beliefs to bias their evaluation of potentially contradicting evidence, and then use their biased conclusions to further support preexisting beliefs.

Based on the above arguments, I expect that Machiavellians, upon entering an organization that prioritizes ethical and moral behavior, will perceive a threat to their identity. In response, these individuals will reject the threat, resulting in moral identity decay.

*Hypothesis 5. Machiavellianism is positively related to moral identity decay.* 

As discussed above, Machiavellians will respond to organizational attempts to impress upon them the importance of ethics by shunning those values, and the mechanism behind this impulse is the identity threat that Machiavellians perceive from organizations that prioritize ethical behavior during socialization. I argue that this threat is manifested in Machiavellians' perceptions that they must pretend to be someone they are not in order to blend in. Importantly, Machiavellians tend to hide their personal convictions (Christie & Geis, 1970), suggesting that they will try to "blend in" with an ethically conscious organization. Blending in with this type of

organization is likely to be a challenging endeavor for Machiavellians and the need to do so reflects a perceived threat. I argue that both the perceived discrepancy and the associated threat are captured by Machiavellians engagement in emotional labor, specifically, surface-level acting.

Emotional Labor. Emotional labor is defined as expressing one's self according to socially desired display rules, or the norms for how individuals should express themselves in a given context (Ashforth & Humphrey, 1993; Ekman, 1973; Hochschild, 1979, 1983; Rafaeli & Sutton, 1989). It is a form of impression management in which individuals try to foster and sustain an impression of themselves in the eyes of others (Gardner & Martinko, 1988). Emotional labor can be performed with either surface or deep acting. Surface acting refers to the projection of emotions that are not truly felt, and is done by acting out certain facial expressions, gestures, or vocal affectations (Hochschild, 1979, 1983). Deep acting, by contrast, refers to individuals' generating the normative emotions in order to actually experience them. Because Machiavellians tend to repress emotions and avoid them when possible (Christie & Geis, 1970), it stands to reason that they are far more likely to engage in surface acting rather than deep acting. As such, in discussing Machiavellianism, I focus on emotional labor at the level of surface acting.

Within an organization that highly values ethics, there are likely numerous display rules supporting the organizational values. These might include expressing disappointment or outrage at hearing of ethical lapses, showing the appropriate amount of reverence when hearing inspirational stories about organizational members who stood for ethical principles, or expressing agreement with and dedication to the

organizational values or mission. Machiavellians, not believing morals or ethical values to be as important as others members do, will have to fake these displays more often than other organizational members in order to blend in.

High levels of surface acting in organizations are reflective of potentially significant issues. They show that individuals recognize that their own natural responses to stimuli are discrepant from organizational display norms. In other words, high levels of surface acting indicate that individuals recognize they differ in some regard from what the organization desires. After all, if individuals' do not perceive discrepancy between what they feel and what the organization expects, there would be no motivation to engage in surface acting. If the discrepancy is in a domain that is selfreflective, as would be the case when discussing individuals' ethics, then it can result in dissonance and identity threat. Ashforth and Humphrey (1993) argued that individuals "whose display rules are discrepant with those of the organizational role are more apt to experience emotive dissonance (p. 99)." This dissonance is can be stressful and threatening to one's identity (Ashforth & Humphrey, 1993; Brotheridge & Grandey, 2002). This threat is often resolved via psychological detachment (Peretti & O'Connor, 1989), or defensive derogation and self-affirmation (Branscombe & Wann, 1994; Lord, Ross, & Lepper, 1979).

Because surface acting reflects recognition of discrepancy between individual and organizational expectations, and because it engenders identity threat, I expect that emotional labor in the form of surface acting mediates the relationship between Machiavellianism and moral identity decay.

Hypothesis 6. Emotional labor mediates the relationship between

Machiavellianism and moral identity decay.

#### Methods

Study 2 was undertaken to explore the relationships argued above, as well as to partially replicate findings in study 1. The research setting was within the same organization as Study 1.

Sample and Design

The sample for Study 2 consisted of a group of 429 employees who had been hired at the same time but were to be sent to different locations than the Study 1 sample. Of the 429 employees, 290 provided useable responses at both time points, yielding an effective response rate of 69%. The average age of this sample was approximately 22 years old (range: 20-26) and 46% are male.

Participants received a computer-based survey during their first week of training, and again in their final week of training. Survey 1 was used to collect the majority of the independent variables, demographic information, and controls. Survey 2 measured participants' moral identity at the end of the socialization process, as well as a measure of emotional labor. Again, the organization set aside time during work hours for both surveys, and provided computers for completing them.

Independent and Dependent Variables

*Machiavellianism. Machiavellianism* was measured using Dahling and colleagues (2009) measure of Machiavellian personality. Using a 1 (completely disagree) to 5 (completely agree) scale, individuals rate their level of agreement with 16 statements ( $\alpha$ =.88). Example items include statements such as, "I would cheat if there were a low chance of getting caught," "I am willing to be unethical if I believe it will help me

succeed," and, "I dislike committing to groups because I don't trust others."

Moral Identity. Moral identity was assessed on Survey 1 ( $\alpha$ =.73) and Survey 2
( $\alpha$ =.85) using the Aquino and Reed (2002) measure described above. As with the prior study, the Survey 2 measure will serve as the dependent variable, and the Survey 1 measure will control for individuals' initial level of moral identity upon entering the organization.

Emotional Labor. Emotional labor was measured on Survey 2 using six items ( $\alpha$ =.83) from the Lee, Lovell, and Brotheridge (2009) scale. These six items represent the degree to which an individual engages in surface-level acting, or the attempt to hide their own feelings and faking emotional displays for others. On a 1 (never) to 5 (always) scale, respondents rate the frequency with which they engage in a number of activities. Example items include, "Show emotions I don't feel," "Conceal what I am feeling," and, "Pretend to have emotions that I really don't have."

# Control Variables

Controls for Study 2 consist of the same demographic factors (age and gender) and a baseline measure of individual' moral identity, as well as the individual variables predicted to lead to moral identity increase – ethical idealism and moral attentiveness – used in Study 1. Ethical idealism ( $\alpha$ =.91) was measured using 10 items from the EPQ (Forsyth, 1980) scale, and moral attentiveness ( $\alpha$ =.78) was measured using the seven items from the Reynolds (2008) scale, both of which were described above. These latter variables, besides serving as controls, allow for partial replication and a check that the findings from Study 1 are consistent.

# Results

Table 4 presents the means and standard deviations for, and correlations between, the variables included in Study 2. All values and correlations appear normal and consistent with the predictions of this study. Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) (Schumacker & Lomax, 2004) on all variables except demographics revealed that multifactor model including one factor for each variable ( $\chi^2$ [1112]=2654.88, Normed  $\chi^2$  = 2.39, RMSEA = .06) was a better fit of the data than a one-factor model ( $\chi^2$ [1127]=6071.82, Normed  $\chi^2$  = 5.39, RMSEA = .11) or any nested model in which the more correlated factors were combined (model combining Machiavellianism and emotional labor: diff  $\chi^2$ [5]=557, p<.00; model further combining moral identity measures: diff  $\chi^2$ [9]=870, p<.00).

**Table 4.** Means, Standard Deviations, and Intercorrelations of Study 2 Variables

	<u>M</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>3</u>	<u>4</u>	<u>5</u>	<u>6</u>	<u>7</u>
1. Age	22.02	.91							
2. Gender	1.52	.50	11						
3. Moral Identity									
(Time 1)	4.50	.65	.01	.14**					
4. Ethical Idealism	6.91	1.95	.03	.15**	.21**				
5. Moral									
Attentiveness	4.65	1.12	06	.01	.01	.05			
6. Machiavellianism	2.56	.67	01	13*	09	09	.26**		
7. Emotional Labor	2.91	.61	.04	19**	09	14*	.08	.21**	
8. Moral Identity									
(Time 2)	4.01	.88	06	.12*	.24**	.17**	04	21**	28**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Dichotomous variable for gender: 1=Male, 2=Female

Hypotheses 5 and 6 were tested using the three simple OLS regression models presented in Table 5. Model one is a baseline, controls-only model. Model 2 adds the Machiavellianism variable, and Model 3 adds the emotional labor variable. Hypothesis 5, that Machiavellianism is positively related to moral identity decay, is supported. As

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p < .05

shown in Model 2, the effect of Machiavellianism on individuals' Time 2 moral identity is significant and negative (B = -.22, p=.00). Hypothesis 6, that emotional labor in the form of surface level acting mediates the relationship between Machiavellianism and moral identity decay, was tested using Preacher and Hayes (2008) bootstrapping technique with 10,000 iterations. Machiavellianism is a significant predictor of emotional labor (B = .19, p = .00). As seen in Model 3, the emotional labor variable is a significant predictor of moral identity decay (B = -.40, p = .00), and the addition of it makes the effect of the Machiavellianism variable on moral identity insignificant. The bootstrapping technique provided a 95% confidence interval for the indirect effect that excluded zero (-.13 to -.03) suggesting a significant indirect effect. As such, Hypothesis 6 is supported. As well, and replicating the results of Study 1, ethical idealism is positively related to increasing moral identity. The significant effect of moral attentiveness on moral identity, however, was not observed.

 Table 5. Machiavellianism, Emotional Labor and Moral Identity Decay

	Mod	lel 1	Mod	del 2	Мо	odel 3	
	В	S. D.	В	S. D	В	S. D.	
(Constant)	4.29**	1.32	4.81**	1.32	5.36**	1.26	
Age	10	.06	10	.06	06	.05	
Gender	.08	.10	.05	.10	03	.10	
Moral Identity (Time 1)	.29**	.08	.28**	.08	.25**	.07	
Ethical Idealism	.08**	.03	.07**	.03	.06*	.03	
Moral Attentiveness	03	.04	.00	.05	.01	.04	
Machiavellianism			22**	.08	14	.07	
Emotional Labor							
(Surface Acting)					40**	.08	
$R^2$	.1	1	.1	13	,	21	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	.09		.1	12	.19		
$\Delta R^2$	0.1	11	0.0	3**	0.0	08**	
df (regression, residual)	(5, 2	285)	(1,	284)	(1, 283)		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Dichotomous variable for gender: Male = 1; Female = 2.

<sup>\*\*</sup> p<.01

<sup>\*</sup> p<.05

#### Discussion

Whereas Study 1 illustrated that moral identity is malleable and that organizations can play a role in catalyzing its increase, Study 2 reveals the dark side of endeavoring to do so. Specifically, in response to organizational messages that ethics and morality are important and highly valued, Machiavellian individuals will respond by getting worse in that regard rather than better. That is, their moral identity decreases in face of attempts to increase it. This effect is driven by the recognition that they must 'fake it' to get by, which represents a threat to their identity. This mechanism was demonstrated by showing how emotional labor, in the form of surface acting, mediates the relationship between Machiavellianism and moral identity decay.

#### General Discussion

### Contributions and Future Research Directions

The concept of moral identity has been increasingly applied to studies in organizational environments and to explorations of individuals' ethical propensities. This study complements that work, while extending it in meaningful ways by showing how organizations play an active role in *shaping* individuals' moral identities, and the value of moral identity increase to individuals' job attitudes. As well, this study identified that both moral identity increase and decay are the result of individual factors (idealism, moral attentiveness, and Machiavellianism, respectively) interacting with organizational influences.

Analyzing these relationships paints a complex picture, however. After all, while some individuals increased their moral identity during the socialization process, other individuals' moral identities became significantly lower. This highlights a

potential "double-edged sword" for organizations endeavoring to create an ethical workforce. There is certainly more work to be done in this vein. Seeing that moral identities can change indicates that individuals with lower moral identities may not be a lost cause. And there are likely to be other factors, aside from those in this study, that motivate individuals to value morality as an important part of their identity. For instance, it is possible that organizations that recognize ethical behavior as part of employee evaluations or by incentivizing it might also be able to increase individuals' moral identity. As well, there may be different predisposing factors at the individual level that motivate change. For instance, in situations where ethical behavior is incentivized or used as a performance criteria, it is possible that individuals with a high need for achievement (Jackson, 1974) or with particularly high levels of selfinterest (Miller, 1999) might be the most highly motivated to place greater importance on being a moral person. On the other side of the coin, it is possible that other factors besides Machiavellianism are predictive of moral identity decay. Trait cynicism (Wrightsman, 1992) has been shown to lead individuals to be highly skeptical. It is possible that these individuals will perceive organizational attempts to prioritize ethics and values as being disingenuous, and will lead them to reject an organization's messages. As well, future work should address how long these individuals for whom moral identity decreases remain employed, and whether their exit, should they leave, is voluntary or involuntary.

In terms of the socialization literature, this research highlights the power of effective socialization to go beyond educating newcomers about how to do their job, how to interact with coworkers, or what to espouse. Through socialization,

organizations can create deep-level person change in what have been presumed to be stable aspects of the self. Aside from this contribution, this work adds to the growing focus on an interactionist perspective in socialization research (Kammeyer-Mueller, 2007). That is, this work does not take an overly organization-centric perspective, presuming high pliability to organizational forces in all members. Nor does this research take an overly-individualist perspective. Instead, it shows how the right combination of individual dispositions encountering the right organizational stimuli can create deep-level change in both directions. This study also contributes to the small number of studies addressing ethical socialization, or how socialization into an organization influences the ethical disposition of newcomers. Whereas prior work in this area has largely been relegated to illustrating values socialization in a number of professions (e.g., Landau, 1999; Latif, 2000; Ponemon, 1992), this study opens the field to explore the interactions between individual factors and organizational stimuli that lead to greater prioritization of ethics as part of the self-concept.

Another emergent theme from this study is the importance of moral identity to organizational outcomes beyond the ethical realm. Indeed, for organizational leaders who are skeptical regarding the importance of ethics and values and therefore not paying close attention to the ethical dispositions of their members, this study illustrates the value of creating an ethical workforce that values moral identity as a central part of their self-concept. Those individuals who increase their moral identity also tend to be more highly committed to and identified with the organization. This is another area for future research. Most prior work has addressed the importance of ethical factors for influencing ethical behaviors; to be sure that is a logical and

appropriate focus. However, it may help to begin exploring the influence of ethical factors in a more expansive manner, investigating their role in outcomes like turnover, motivation, customer or client satisfaction, and objective performance. Doing so may help to demonstrate the importance of ethics and morality to skeptics who seek to view the impact of ethics on the "bottom line."

#### Limitations

Despite its contributions, this paper's two studies also have some limitations. For instance, the samples both come from one organization, and one with a very strong culture at that. The fact that newcomers receive highly intensive training and operate in a near-total organization context (Goffman, 1961) makes it difficult to confidently generalize these findings. However, given that this is an initial foray into exploring organizations' power to alter individuals' moral identity, the strong context of this institution makes an excellent setting in which to establish proof of concept. Still, future work is needed to explore the power of socialization to influence individuals' ethical dispositions in less strong contexts.

The other problematic aspect of exploring the influence of socialization in one organization is that this study could not account for the effects of different socialization tactics since every individual went through essentially the same formal socialization experience. It is logical to assume that certain socialization tactics may be more effective than others in encouraging positive person change. For instance, prior work has shown the effectiveness of having an ethical role model or leader in encouraging ethical behavior in individuals (e.g. Mayer et al., 2009; Weaver, Trevino, & Agle, 2005). As such, serial socialization, in which individuals are able to learn

from more experienced members or mentors, may be even more effective for achieving person change at the level of morality than disjunctive socialization tactics in which newcomers do not have the same access to senior organizational members (Van Maanen & Schein, 1979). As well, it is possible that the near-total institutional context amplified the effects of Machiavellianism and led a stronger downward shift in these individuals' moral identity. As argued in this study, moral identity decay is the result of perceived threat. In total organizational settings, individuals' identities are often overwhelmed by the context (Dornbusch, 1955; Goffman, 1961; Schein, 1961) and this could potentially lead to even greater perceived threat and subsequent moral identity decay. As such, future research should address the influence of organizational tactics on creating identity threat and its effect on individuals' moral identity.

Current research suggests a possible factor that may help to mitigate the negative effects of strongly encouraging individuals to adopt organizational values. Cable, Gino and Staats (2013) recently showed that when individuals are able to affirm their identities during organizational entry it leads to positive socialization outcomes. It is possible that this identity affirmation aspect of socialization could buffer individuals' identity from the threat they might experience otherwise, and allow them to be more open to organizational appeals for prioritizing ethical and moral behavior. While most organizations presumably would not want to affirm the Machiavellian, unethical aspects of individuals' identities, it is possible that by allowing them to affirm other aspects of their self-concept they will be less threatened to messages about their ethics and values. Indeed, this strategy has proven effective in prior social psychological research (Sherman & Cohen, 2002, 2006).

# *Implications*

At a broad level, it is important to recognize that individuals' moral identity is not set in stone and that organizations play a role its enhancement and its phthisis. To that end, these studies point to the importance of effective and careful socialization, particularly in terms of values. It is likely more comfortable and less confrontational for organizations to focus their efforts on socializing newcomers to the technical details of performing their job and to making them feel socially accepted. But if organizations desire an ethical workforce, then effective values socialization must comprise an important part of the socialization process. As these studies shows, organizations that endeavor to create change in individuals' moral identity are walking a tightrope – alternately encouraging the adoption of organizational values, but trying to do so in a way that is non-threatening to individuals' self-concept. It also points to the importance of identifying and potentially removing those members who do not buy in to the organizational values. These individuals may not only disagree with the organizational values, but over time their moral identity may deteriorate. As this study illustrates, effective values socialization can be a catalyzing force that leads individuals to prioritize ethics as a part of their identity. But, when it leads individuals to feel threatened, it can also have a perverse effect that leaves individuals even worse off in terms of moral identity than they were before organizational entry. As suggested above, a possible remedy for the negative effects may be allowing individuals opportunities to affirm their identities during the socialization process.

Another implication is that organizations should work to identify and pay closer attention to their morally attentive and idealistic members because these

members are likely to be very valuable for a number of reasons. Although these individuals can be difficult to work with at times (Tsai & Shih, 2005), and though they may hold those around them to higher standards of behavior or be more judgmental (Barnett, Brass, Brown, & Hebert, 1998), they are also likely to be those that come to place greater value on morality for themselves and others. And that, in turn, will lead them to be more organizationally identified and committed. Taken in sum, these individuals are likely to be the ones that will hold the organization to a standard of ethical excellence. Finally, and more generally, this study suggests that, beyond hiring for moral identity, companies might consider other individual factors that might indicate individuals' susceptibility to being developed morally.

### Conclusions

Much of the prior work regarding moral identity has focused on the benefits of having a high moral identity. Scant attention has been paid to how it might be developed. This study suggests that individuals with a low moral identity may not be lost causes. And that just as job skills can be developed through effective socialization, so might individuals' moral identity. However, this study also points to the dangers of trying to improve individuals' moral identity – showing that organizations can unintentionally create the types of employees they are trying to avoid when they threaten newcomers' identities. These findings highlight the importance of training and socialization that balances a strong commitment to ethics and morality with sensitivity to the original identities of its members.

## REFERENCES

- Aquino, K., Reed, A., Thau, S., & Freeman, D. (2007). A grotesque and dark beauty:

  How moral identity and mechanisms of moral disengagement influence
  cognitive and emotional reactions to war. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 43(3), 385–392.
- Aquino, Karl, Freeman, D., Reed, A. I., Lim, V. K. G., & Felps, W. (2009). Testing a social-cognitive model of moral behavior: The interactive influence of situations and moral identity centrality. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(1), 123–141.
- Aquino, Karl, & Reed, A. I. (2002). The self-importance of moral identity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(6), 1423–1440.
- Ashford, S. J., & Taylor, M. S. (1990). Adaptation to work transitions: An integrative approach. *Research in Personnel and Human Resources Management*, 8, 1–39.
- Ashforth, B. E. (2001). *Role transitions in organizational life: An identity-based perspective*. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Ashforth, B. E., Sluss, D. M., & Harrison, S. H. (2007). Socialization in organizational contexts. *International Review of Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 22, 1.
- Bandura, A., Barbaranelli, C., Caprara, G. V., & Pastorelli, C. (1996). Mechanisms of moral disengagement in the exercise of moral agency. *Journal of Personality* and *Social Psychology*, 71(2), 364–374.

- Barnett, T., Bass, K., & Brown, G. (1994). Ethical ideology and ethical judgment regarding ethical issues in business. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *13*(6), 469–480.
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator–mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *51*(6), 1173
- Bauer, T. N., Bodner, T., Erdogan, B., Truxillo, D. M., & Tucker, J. S. (2007).

  Newcomer adjustment during organizational socialization: A meta-analytic review of antecedents, outcomes, and methods. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92(3), 707.
- Black, J. S., & Ashford, S. J. (1995). Fitting in or making jobs fit: Factors affecting mode of adjustment for new hires. *Human Relations*, 48(4), 421–437.
- Blasi, A. (1980). Bridging moral cognition and moral action: A critical review of the literature. *Psychological Bulletin*, 88(1), 1.
- Blasi, A. (1984). Moral identity: Its role in moral functioning. *Morality, moral behavior, and moral development*, 128–139.
- Branscombe, N. R., & Wann, D. L. (1994). Collective self-esteem consequences of outgroup derogation when a valued social identity is on trial. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 24(6), 641–657.
- Brotheridge, C. M., & Grandey, A. A. (2002). Emotional labor and burnout:

  Comparing two perspectives of "people work". *Journal of vocational behavior*,

  60(1), 17–39.

- Brown, M. E., Treviño, L. K., & Harrison, D. A. (2005). Ethical leadership: A social learning perspective for construct development and testing. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 97(2), 117–134.
- Cable, D., Gino, F., & Staats, B. (2013). Breaking them in or revealing their best?

  Reframing socialization around newcomer self-expressions. *Administrative*Science Quarterly.
- Cervone, D., & Shoda, Y. (1999). *The coherence of personality: Social-cognitive* bases of consistency, variability, and organization. Guilford Press.
- Chao, G. T., O'Leary-Kelly, A. M., Wolf, S., Klein, H. J., & Gardner, P. D. (1994).

  Organizational socialization: Its content and consequences. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 79(5), 730–743.
- Cialdini, R. B., & Goldstein, N. J. (2004). Social influence: Compliance and conformity. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 55, 591–621.
- Crant, M. J. (2003). Speaking up when encouraged: Predicting voice behavior in a naturally-ocurring stting. Paper presented and the annual meeting of the Academy of Management, Seattle.
- DeCelles, K. A., DeRue, D. S., Margolis, J. D., & Ceranic, T. L. (2012). Does power corrupt or enable? When and why power facilitates self-interested behavior. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 97(3), 681.
- DeYoung, C. G., Quilty, L. C., & Peterson, J. B. (2007). Between facets and domains: 10 aspects of the Big Five. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 93(5), 880.

- Dornbusch, S. M. (1955). The military academy as an assimilating institution. *Social Forces*, *33*, 316-321.
- Dunning, D. (1999). A newer look: Motivated social cognition and the schematic representation of social concepts. *Psychological Inquiry*, *10*(1), 1–11.
- Edwards, J. R., & Cable, D. M. (2009). The value of value congruence. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 94(3), 654.
- Ekman, P. (1973) Darwin and facial expression; a century of research in review New York: Academic Press
- Forsyth, D. R. (1980). A taxonomy of ethical ideologies. *Journal of Personality and*Social Psychology, 39(1), 175.
- Forsyth, D. R. (1992). Judging the morality of business practices: The influence of personal moral philosophies. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 11(5), 461–470.
- Gardner, W. L., & Martinko, M. J. (1988). Impression management in organizations. *Journal of Management*, 14(2), 321–338.
- Goffman, E. (1961). Encounters: Two studies in the sociology of interaction.

  Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/1963-06607-000
- Goldberg, L. R. (1992). The development of markers for the Big-Five factor structure.

  \*Psychological Assessment, 4(1), 26.
- Hackman, J. R., & Oldham, G. R. (1975). Development of the job diagnostic survey.

  \*\*Journal of Applied Psychology, 60(2), 159.
- Haslam, S. A., & Platow, M. J. (2001). The link between leadership and followership:

  How affirming social identity translates vision into action. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 27(11), 1469–1479.

- Haueter, J. A., Macan, T. H., & Winter, J. (2003). Measurement of newcomer socialization: Construct validation of a multidimensional scale. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(1), 20–39.
- Hochschild, A. R. (1979). Emotion work, feeling rules, and social structure. *American journal of Sociology*, 551–575.
- Hochschild, A. R. (1983). The managed heart: The commercialization of human feeling. Berkeley: Univ. of California Press.
- Jackson, D. N. (1974). *Personality Research Form Manual*. Goshen, NY:
  Psychologists Press.
- John, O. P., & Srivastava, S. (1999). The Big Five trait taxonomy: History, measurement, and theoretical perspectives. *Handbook of personality: Theory and research*, *2*, 102–138.
- Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D. (2007). The dynamics of newcomer adjustment:

  Dispositions, context, interaction, and fit. *Perspectives on organizational fit*, 99–122.
- Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D., & Wanberg, C. R. (2003). Unwrapping the organizational entry process: disentangling multiple antecedents and their pathways to adjustment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(5), 779.
- Kaptein, M. (2008). Developing a measure of unethical behavior in the wokplace: A stakeholder perspective. *Journal of Management*, *45*, 978-1008.
- Karande, K., Rao, C. P., & Singhapakdi, A. (2002). Moral philosophies of marketing managers: A comparison of American, Australian, and Malaysian cultures. *European Journal of Marketing*, *36*(7/8), 768–791.

- Kim, T. Y., Cable, D. M., & Kim, S. P. (2005). Socialization tactics, employee proactivity, and person-organization fit. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90(2), 232.
- Kristof-Brown, A. L., Zimmerman, R. D., & Johnson, E. C. (2005). Consequences of individuals' fit at work: A meta-analysis of person–job, person–organization, peron–group, and person–supervisor fit. *Personnel Psychology*, 58(2), 281– 342.
- Landau, R. (1999). Professional Socialization, Ethical Judgment and Decision Making Orientation in Social Work. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 25(4), 57.
- Latif, D. A. (2000). Ethical Cognition and Selection-Socialization in Retail Pharmacy. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 25(4), 343–357.
- Leary, M. R., & Baumeister, R. F. (2000). The nature and function of self-esteem: Sociometer theory. *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology*, *32*, 1–62.
- LePine, J. A., Colquitt, J. A., & Erez, A. (2006). Adaptability to changing task contexts: Effects of general cognitive ability, conscientiousness, and openness to experience. *Personnel Psychology*, *53*(3), 563–593.
- Lord, C. G., Ross, L., & Lepper, M. R. (1979). Biased assimilation and attitude polarization: The effects of prior theories on subsequently considered evidence. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *37*(11), 2098.
- Mael, F., & Ashforth, B. E. (1992). Alumni and their alma mater: A partial test of the reformulated model of organizational identification. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 13(2), 103–123.

- Major, B., Spencer, S., Schmader, T., Wolfe, C., & Crocker, J. (1998). Coping with negative stereotypes about intellectual performance: The role of psychological disengagement. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 24(1), 34–50.
- Markus, H., & Kunda, Z. (1986). Stability and malleability of the self-concept. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 51(4), 858.
- Mayer, D. M., Aquino, K., Greenbaum, R., & Kuenzi, M. (forthcoming). Who displays ethical leadership and why does it matter? An examination of antecedents and consequences of ethical leadership. *Academy of Management Journal*.
- Mayer, D. M., Kuenzi, M., Greenbaum, R., Bardes, M., & Salvador, R. B. (2009).

  How low does ethical leadership flow? Test of a trickle-down model.

  \*Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 108(1), 1–13.
- McCrae, R. R. (1996). Social consequences of experiential openness. *Psychological Bulletin*, 120(3), 323–337.
- McDonald, G. (2010). Ethical relativism vs absolutism: research implications. *European Business Review*, 22(4), 446–464.
- Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(4), 538.
- Miller, D. T. (1999) The norm of self-interest. American Psychologist, 53, 1054-1060.
- Monin, B., & Jordan, A. H. (2009). The dynamic moral self: A social psychological perspective. *Personality, identity, and character: Explorations in moral psychology*, 341–354.

- Nicholson, N. (1984). A theory of work role transitions. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 172–191.
- Olson, K. R. (2005). Engagement and self-control: Superordinate dimensions of Big Five traits. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *38*(7), 1689–1700.
- Peretti, P. O., & O'Connor, P. (1989). Effects of incongruence between the perceived self and the ideal self on emotional stability of stripteasers. *Social Behavior* and *Personality: An International Journal*, 17(1), 81–92.
- Ponemon, L. A. (1992). Ethical reasoning and selection-socialization in accounting. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 17(3–4), 239–258.
- Preacher K. J., & Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models. **Behavioral Research Methods**, 40, 879-891.
- Rafaeli, A., & Sutton, R. I. (1987). Expression of emotion as part of the work role.

  \*\*Academy of Management Review\*, 23–37.
- Reed, A. I., & Aquino, K. F. (2003). Moral identity and the expanding circle of moral regard toward out-groups. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84(6), 1270–1286.
- Rest, J. R. (1986). *Moral development: Advances in research and theory*. New York: Praeger.
- Reynolds, S. J. (2006). Moral awareness and ethical predispositions: Investigating the role of individual differences in the recognition of moral issues. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *91*(1), 233–243.

- Reynolds, S. J. (2008). Moral attentiveness: Who pays attention to the moral aspects of life? *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *93*(5), 1027.
- Reynolds, Scott J., & Ceranic, T. L. (2007). The effects of moral judgment and moral identity on moral behavior: An empirical examination of the moral individual. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92(6), 1610–1624.
- Schein, E. H. (1971). The individual, the organization, and the career: A conceptual scheme. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, 7(4), 401–426.
- Schwartz, M. (2001). The nature of the relationship between corporate codes of ethics and behaviour. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 32(3), 247–262.
- Schweitzer, M. E., Ordonez, L., & Douma, B. (2004). Goal setting as a motivator of unethical behavior. *Academy of Management Journal*, 422–432.
- Seibert, S. E., Crant, J. M., & Kraimer, M. L. (1999). Proactive personality and career success. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 84(3), 416.
- Sherman, D. K., & Cohen, G. L. (2002). Accepting threatening information: Self–Affirmation and the reduction of defensive biases. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 11(4), 119.
- Sherman, D. K., & Cohen, G. L. (2006). The psychology of self-defense: Self-affirmation theory. *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology*, *38*, 183–242.
- Singhapakdi, A., Karande, K., Rao, C. P., & Vitell, S. J. (2001). How important are ethics and social responsibility? A multinational study of marketing professionals. *European Journal of Marketing*, 35(1/2), 133–153.

- Sparks, J. R., & Hunt, S. D. (1998). Marketing researcher ethical sensitivity:

  Conceptualization, measurement, and exploratory investigation. *The Journal of Marketing*, 92–109.
- Steele, C. M. (1997). A threat in the air: How stereotypes shape intellectual identity and performance. *American Psychologist*, 52(6), 613.
- Trevino, L. K. (1986). Ethical decision making in organizations: A person-situation interactionist model. *Academy of Management Review*, 11(3), 601–617.
- Treviño, L. K., Butterfield, K. D., & McCabe, D. L. (1998). The ethical context in organizations: Influences on employee attitudes and behaviors. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 447–476.
- Van Maanen, J., & Schein, E. H. (1979). Toward a theory of organizational socialization. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, *1*, 209–264.
- Verquer, M. L., Beehr, T. A., & Wagner, S. H. (2003). A meta-analysis of relations between person–organization fit and work attitudes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(3), 473–489.
- Weaver, G. R., Trevino, L. K., & Agle, B. (2005). "Somebody I Look Up To:" Ethical Role Models in Organizations. *Organizational Dynamics*, *34*(4), 313–330.

### **CHAPTER 2**

THE IMPORTANCE OF NEWCOMERS' MORAL IDENTITY IN SOCIALIZING TO ORGANIZATIONAL VALUES AND SEEING MEANING IN ONE'S WORK

#### Introduction

Numerous studies have shown that moral identity – or the extent to which individuals prioritize being a moral as a part of their self-concept – motivates ethical behavior. And while ethical behavior is unquestionably important, moral identity is likely related to a number of other factors about which organizations might care. After all, if moral identity is a motivating influence, then it may also influence individuals' responses to organizational stimuli in broader ways than just ethical reasoning or decision-making.

In this study I explore the role of moral identity in shaping newcomers' transition from being organizational outsiders to insiders. I do so by addressing its influence on the socialization process, and in helping individuals to find the meaning and significance in their work. The socialization process endeavors to help newcomers become proficient performers, to teach them the political and operational functioning of the organization, and to help narrow gaps between their values and those of the organization. Prior work has identified personality traits that lead to improved socialization outcomes (Ashford & Black, 1996; Kim, Cable & Kim, 2005). I argue that personality traits, while predictive of some outcomes, are likely less suited than moral identity to predict socialization to organizational values.

I also argue that moral identity influences the degree to which individuals see

their job as meaningful. The perception that one's work is meaningful has significant effects on individuals' job attitudes (Grant, 2008; Lodahl & Kejner, 1965; Roberson, 1990; Vecchio, 1980), and people likely make decisions early on about whether the work they do, and the organization they work for, are worthwhile. As such, it is logical to explore it as part of newcomers' transition into an organization. I argue moral identity influences judgments of work meaning and significance by leading people to moralize their work. That is, it leads people to perceive more meaning and significance in what they do, because believing their work is meaningful is identity affirming. I also show that, through meaningful work perceptions, moral identity has a significant indirect effect on organizational commitment and identification.

This research makes several contributions. First, it illustrates that moral identity serves a purpose other than guiding specific decisions or behaviors. It influences how individuals think about their work and the significance they perceive in it. Recent reviews of work meaningfulness studies have articulated the need for greater attention to identifying the way that self-concepts and individual values influence individuals' perceptions that their work matters (Rosso, Dekas, & Wrzesniewski, 2010). This study answers that call, and takes moral identity out of its traditional sphere of behavioral ethics, thus establishing its relevance for new processes and outcomes. In doing so, it opens the door for future work exploring moral identity's influence on organizational factors perhaps not immediately related to ethical decision-making. Second, it integrates research in behavioral ethics, meaningfulness of work, and organizational socialization. Prior research has argued that various personality factors are important predictors of effective socialization in

terms of technical performance and social acceptance (e.g., Ashford & Black, 1996; LePine, Colquitt & Erez, 2000; Kammeyer-Mueller & Wanberg, 2003), and that socialization leads to improved job attitudes. But I argue that while it seems clear that certain personality differences will facilitate learning technical skills and how to integrate socially, it is less clear why they should lead to effective socialization to organizational values. After all, socialization to values involves more that just learning what the values are, it requires individuals' knowledge of, agreement with, and beliefs that they would be good representatives of the organizational values (Chao et al., 1994; Haueter et al., 2003). In other words, it reflects some degree of shift in a central aspect of newcomers' self – their values. Indeed, I argue that socialization on this dimension is better predicted by newcomer's moral identity, and that moral identity influences job attitudes as well by increasing individuals beliefs about the significance of their work. Together these contributions elucidate the important role that moral identity plays in facilitating newcomers' assimilation into an organization. This is also an important contribution because while some studies have explored the role of moral identity in an organizational context (e.g., DeCelles, DeRue, Margolis, & Ceranic, 2012; Mayer et al., 2012) they typically have done so by analyzing its effect on individuals with power or in leadership positions. This study, by contrast, explores how moral identity influences individuals at the opposite end of the hierarchy.

# Moral Identity, Socialization, and Meaningful Work

Socialization is the process by which new members become a part of an organization's pattern of activities (Anderson, Riddle & Martin, 1999). It is the time during which they learn about their job and role in the organization, their place in the

formal hierarchy, and how well they fit with their group, department, or organizational culture. Newcomers often require special attention in order to inculcate the technical and tacit knowledge required to be effective organizational members, and foundational work in this area has articulated various socialization tactics that organizations use to assist newcomers in acquiring that knowledge (Jones, 1986; Van Maanen & Schein, 1979).

Effective socialization has been conceptualized in numerous ways, but most frameworks posit that it should lead to outcomes such as improved job performance, increased understanding of the political and operational nature of the organization, an ability to integrate socially, and alignment with the organizational goals and values (Ashforth, Sluss, & Harrison, 2007; Chao et al., 1994; Haueter et al., 2003; Morrison, 1993; Taormina, 1994). I argue that this final outcome, being socialized to organizational goals and values, is substantively different than the others.

Some socialization outcomes relate to individuals' abilities to do their job on a daily basis. For instance, performance proficiency assesses individuals' abilities to do the tasks their job requires. It reflects whether they have the technical know-how to be a good organizational member. Additionally, individuals need to understand the political structure of the organization, as they must be able to recognize where to go for resources, where to report issues, and which organizational members are influential. Finally, being socially accepted into the environment and supported by coworkers is likely to not only be felt by employees on a daily basis, but also influences their job attitudes and performance (Hoffman & Woehr, 2006; Verquer, Beehr, & Wagner, 2003). Achieving these outcomes requires newcomers to engage in

learning behaviors (Ashforth, Sluss & Harrison, 2007).

Taking an interactionist perspective, research has explored the role of individual differences in exploring why some individuals, going through the same socialization processes as other newcomers, are more or less effectively socialized. This work has found that certain personality traits enhance interaction with the organizational environment and facilitate learning, and therefore are important factors in effective socialization. Perhaps most robustly, studies have shown that the degree to which individuals are extraverted and open to experience influences their tendency to proactively seek performance feedback, to improve their technical performance, and to build relationships that lead to social acceptance and organizational understanding (e.g. Ashford & Black, 1996; Bauer et al., 2007; Kammeyer-Mueller & Wanberg, 2003; Morrison, 1993; Wanberg & Kammeyer-Mueller, 2000). Therefore, I hypothesize that extraversion and openness to experience will be positively related to newcomers' performance proficiency, organizational understanding, and social acceptance.

Hypothesis 1a-c: Extraversion will be positively related to newcomers' a) performance proficiency, b) organizational understanding, and c) social acceptance.

Hypothesis 2a-c: Openness to experience will be positively related to newcomers' a) performance proficiency, b) organizational understanding, and c) social acceptance.

Socialization to values is a more abstract notion than those described above in that it is less likely to directly influence newcomers' abilities to perform their job on a daily basis. Instead, it is a lens through which they interpret their environment.

Effective socialization in terms of values requires more than just engaging in learning

behaviors; it requires adjustment or a willingness to alter central aspects of one's self. After all, socialization to values involves individuals' knowledge of, agreement with, and beliefs that they would be good representatives of the organizational values (Chao et al., 1994; Haueter et al., 2003). In other words, it goes beyond assessing understanding of organizational values, to assess whether individuals share those values and have aligned their own values with them.

Prior studies have shown the importance of values socialization (Chao et al., 1994; Haueter et al., 2003; Ostroff & Kozlowski, 1992), and a number of empirical works have illustrated the importance of aligning individual and organizational values to a number important factors such as organizational commitment and identification (Cable & Edwards, 2004; Chatman, 1989; Edwards & Cable, 2009). But creating values alignment is likelier easier said than done. Values and beliefs tend to be a part of the stable self (Schein, 1979) and have been formed over a lifetime of experience prior to entering an organization (Gibbs & Schnell, 1985). As such, they tend to be resistant to change. And while it is clear that personality traits like extraversion and openness to experience can lead to greater knowledge acquisition, it is less clear why they should be predictive of whether individuals' adjust central aspects of their selves. I argue that individuals' moral identity provides the motivation to make that change. *Moral Identity and Values Socialization* 

Social cognitive theories argue that there are many facets to one's identity, any subset of which may be more or less salient at any time (Stryker, 1980). Individuals' active identities guide their interpretations of and responses to stimuli (Cervone & Shoda, 1999; Markus & Kunda, 1986). One facet of an individual's identity is the

degree to which they prioritize being a moral person, or their moral identity (Aquino & Reed, 2002). For individuals high in moral identity, it is important to behave morally because doing so affirms their self-concept (Aquino & Reed, 2002; Blasi, 1984; Damon & Hart, 1992). In multiple studies, Aquino and colleagues (2002, 2003, 2007, 2009) showed that moral identity increases individuals' empathy for outgroups, their tendency to volunteer to help or contribute to social causes, and it can help neutralize their tendencies to morally disengage. Moral identity also plays an important role in the organizational context. For instance, Mayer and colleagues (2012) found that moral identity was a significant antecedent of ethical leadership, which in turn predicts followers' job attitudes and willingness to report problems to management (Brown, Treviño, & Harrison, 2005). Moral identity also moderates the effects of power such that powerful people with high moral identity exhibit greater moral awareness, while powerful people without a strong moral identity act more self-interestedly (DeCelles et al., 2012).

During the socialization process, newcomers learn about what is organizationally valued and what is considered to be desirable behavior. I anticipate that individuals with high moral identity will be motivated to learn and align with the organizational values, as doing so will demonstrate to themselves and others that they are ethical organizational members. As such, I expect that moral identity will be positively related to socialization in terms of organizational values, even controlling for personality factors.

Hypothesis 3: Newcomers' moral identity is positively related to values socialization, controlling for the effects of personality.

## Moralizing Work, Perceiving Meaning

The meaning that individuals perceive in their work – that is, the existential significance that individuals attach to the work they do – is an important determinant in numerous, organizationally desirable factors. When organizational members perceive that their work is meaningful, they tend to perform better, and to be more dedicated to and satisfied with their jobs (Grant, 2008; Wrzesniewski, McCauley, Rozin, & Schwartz, 1997). Also, individuals who perceive meaning in their work become more strongly identified with it, and more willing to sacrifice for it (Bunderson & Thompson, 2009). Yet, while addressed as a unique construct, prior work has not conceptually connected work meaningfulness to studies of organizational socialization. This is puzzling because individuals make a lot of judgments about their organizations during the initial socialization process (Ashforth & Saks, 1996; Ashforth et al., 2007). As such, early in the process of learning about their role in the organization and the organization's role in an industry, community or society, it seems likely that individuals will make a decision about whether the work they do is significant, has meaning, or matters.

Moral identity is apt to be an important predictor of newcomers perceiving meaning in their work. Specifically, I argue that when individuals have a high moral identity, the work they do takes on a moral aspect. After all, individuals are motivated to affirm their identities (Steele, 1988), and if a person highly values morality in their self-concept, then doing a job or working for an organization that is amoral (or worse, immoral,) is apt to create cognitive dissonance that he or she is motivated to resolve (Festinger, 1957). Individuals in this situation could search for an alternative, more

moral organization to join, or they could come to attribute more moral characteristics to their job and their organization because they implicitly desire it to be so (Kunda, 1990). The latter is likely the easier course of action. In other words, newcomers with a high moral identity are more motivated than others to moralize their work - to search for and endow their work with more meaning and significance – because believing their work is meaningful affirms their self-conceptions. Prior studies have shown that when individuals perceive that their work makes a difference to another party – be it more distal organizational members (Ashforth & Mael, 1989), people outside of one's organization (Ashforth & Kreiner, 1999; Grant, 2008), or even animals (Bunderson & Thompson, 2009) – it is highly affirming. And so, I argue that moral identity will be positively related to individuals' beliefs that their work is meaningful, because it motivates them to search for and identify the people for whom their work matters.

Hypothesis 4: Newcomers' moral identity is positively related to perceptions that work is meaningful.

Moral Identity, Meaningful Work and Job Attitudes

As discussed above, individuals with a high moral identity are motivated to search for and find meaning and significance in the work they do because doing so is identity-affirming – it affirms their belief that they are moral and ethical people.

Recent work has shown that when organizations allow for positive affirmation of members' identity it increases commitment and identification (Cable, Gino, & Staats, 2012; Swann, Kwan, Polzer, Seyle, & Ko, 2004). As well, when individuals' selves are verified, they tend to have more positive job attitudes (Cable & Kay, 2012). Prior research regarding work meaningfulness has also shown that individuals who perceive

meaning in their work tend to be more identified and committed to it (Grant, 2008; Wrzesniewski, McCauley, Rozin, & Schwartz, 1997), and more willing to sacrifice for it (Bunderson & Thompson, 2009).

Based on above arguments, beliefs about work meaningfulness are identity affirming and self-verifying for those with a high moral identity. As such, I anticipate that work meaningfulness beliefs will not only be predictive of organizational commitment and identification, but also that it will significantly mediate the relationship between individuals' moral identity and those job attitudes. In other words, I argue that moral identity influences organizational commitment and identification through individuals' beliefs about the meaningfulness of their work.

Hypothesis 5a&b. Perceptions of meaningful work will mediate the effect of moral identity on a) organizational commitment and b) organizational identification.

#### Methods

To explore the proposed relationships I conducted a longitudinal survey study of new hires to a large, information technology firm called ITECH (a pseudonym).

New hires at ITECH come to a corporate campus and receive four months of training.

Most new hires have undergraduate degrees in engineering or computer science, but due to the highly specialized nature of the work ITECH performs, extensive additional training is required.

# Sample and Design

The population for this study is all 236 members of a new cohort that had been identified by the organization as being "fast track" trainees. The selection criteria for this group included higher levels of English proficiency and programming abilities

than other new hires. The group received a computer-based survey to assess this study's variables during their first week of training, and a second survey four months later during the final week of their training. The demographic information, controls, and most of the independent variables for this study were collected on Survey 1. All dependent variables were measured on Survey 2. Of the 236 individuals receiving the surveys, 182 provided usable responses, yielding a 77% usable response rate. The average age of this sample was approximately 22 (range: 21-26) years old, and 58% are male.

### Survey 1 Variables

Moral identity was measured using Aquino and Reed's (2002) internalization subscale. Intended to measure the degree to which individuals' self-concepts coalesce around a set of moral characteristics, individuals are presented with nine adjectives including compassionate, fair, honest, and kind. Using a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale, respondents rate five statements ( $\alpha$ =.73) assessing the degree to which they are, or desire to be, a person whom these words would describe. Example statements include, "It would make me feel good to be a person who has these characteristics," and "Having these characteristics is not really important to me" (reverse scored).

Participants rated their personality traits using the 10-item versions of Goldberg's (1992) "Big Five" scales. Prior research has shown there to be, at times, high correlations between the personality dimensions (e.g., DeYoung, Quilty, & Peterson, 2007; John & Srivastava, 1999; Olson, 2005). As well, some work has found relationships between agreeableness, conscientiousness, and socialization outcomes

(Ashford & Taylor, 1990; Kammeyer-Mueller & Wanberg, 2003; LePine, Colquitt & Erez, 2000). Accordingly, while extraversion and openness are independent variables in this study, agreeableness and conscientiousness are included as controls. Participants read a list of descriptors and rated how accurate or inaccurate that descriptor is in describing them. Ratings were done using a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (very inaccurate) to 5 (very accurate). Example items for *extraversion* ( $\alpha$ =.74) include, "Am the life of the party", and "Start conversations,". Example items for *openness* ( $\alpha$ =.65) include, "Have a vivid imagination", and "Am not interested in abstract ideas" (reverse scored). Example items for *agreeableness* ( $\alpha$ =.70) include "Am interested in other people," and "Feel little concern for others" (reverse scored). Example items for *conscientiousness* ( $\alpha$ =.71) include, "I pay attention to details," and "Often forget to put things back in their place" (reverse-scored). Reliabilities for these factors are consistent with findings in samples from the region where the host organization is located (see Schmitt, Allik, McCrae, & Benet-Martinez, 2007).

Prior research has shown that certain demographic characteristics are related to factors assessing morality and ethical thought. For example, prior work has shown that gender is related to unethical choice and moral identity (Reynolds, 2008), and age has been meta-analytically related to unethical choice (Kish-Gephart et al., 2010). As such, these were included as controls.

### Survey 2 Variables

Socialization outcomes were measured using dimensions of Chao and colleagues' (1994) scale. Despite historically having suspect factor structure and item loadings (Haueter, et al., 2003; Taormina, 2004), this scale was chosen because it is

the most often used measure for assessing socialization outcomes (Bauer et al., 2007), and unlike other measures it includes a subscale to measure values socialization which is a central feature of this study. Following Klein and Weaver (2000), several questions were eliminated because they confound levels of analysis. The measures ask respondents to rate their level of agreement with a series of statements on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale. Social acceptance was measured using four items from the "people" dimension of the scale ( $\alpha$ = .72), which includes statements such as, "I believe most of my coworkers like me". Performance proficiency ( $\alpha$ = .65) was measured using five items from the "performance" dimension including statements like, "I understand what all the duties of my job entail," and "I have learned how to perform my job my job in an efficient manner." Organizational understanding ( $\alpha$ = .63) was measured using six items from the "politics" subsection of the scale that assesses the degree to which individuals understand how things "really work" in the organization. Example items include, "I have learned how things 'really work' on the inside of this organization," and, "I can identify the people in this organization who are most important for getting the work done" (Chao et al., 1994). Values socialization  $(\alpha = .88)$  was measured using seven items from the "organizational goals and values" dimension of the Chao et al., (1994) scale. This subscale includes statements such as, "I would be a good example of an employee who represents my organization's values," and "I do not always believe in the values set by my organization" (reverse scored). Reliabilities for these subscales, and for the total scale are consistent with prior research (e.g., Taormina, 2004).

Work meaningfulness was measured using Bunderson's (2009) five-item scale

 $(\alpha = .95)$ , which was based on prior work (Spreitzer, 1995; Wrzesniewski et al., 1997; Pratt & Ashforth, 2003). On a 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree) scale, respondents indicate their level of agreement with statements such as, "The work I do is important," and "I have a meaningful job."

Organizational identification was measured using Mael and Ashforth's (1992) six-item measure ( $\alpha$ = .88). Individuals rate their agreement on a 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree) scale with statements such as, "When someone criticizes ITECH, it feels like a personal insult," and, "ITECH's successes are my successes." Organizational commitment was measured using five items from Meyer and colleagues' (1993) affective commitment scale ( $\alpha$ = .79). Example items include, "I would be very happy to spend the rest of my career with this organization," and, "This organization has a great deal of personal meaning for me." Responses were measured on a scale from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree).

## Results

Means, standard deviations and correlations for all variables appear in Table 6. Means and correlations among variables all appear consistent with prior research, and supportive of this study's hypotheses. Moral identity is significantly correlated with values socialization, meaningful work perceptions, organizational commitment, and organizational identification. Confirmatory factor analyses (CFA) (Schumacker & Lomax, 2004) on all variables revealed that a model including one factor for each variable represents a better fit of the data ( $\chi^2$  [3418]= 6129.92, Normed  $\chi^2$ = 1.79, CFI = .66, RMSEA = .07) than a single factor model ( $\chi^2$  [3485]= 8674.52, Normed  $\chi^2$ = 2.49, CFI = .35, RMSEA = .09) or any other lower factor model. I also conducted a

Harman's single factor test on both Survey 1 and Survey 2 responses. Results revealed that no single factor accounted for a significant portion of variance in the data in either survey.

 Table 6. Means, Standard Deviations and Intercorrelations of Variables

	<u>M</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>1</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>3</u>	<u>4</u>	<u>5</u>	<u>6</u>	<u>7</u>	<u>8</u>	<u>9</u>	<u>10</u>	<u>11</u>	<u>12</u>	<u>13</u>
Survey 1															
1. Age	22.08	.88													
2. Gender	.44	.50	01												
3. Extraversion	3.35	.61	02	.15*											
4. Openness	3.51	.50	04	06	.42**										
5. Agreeable	3.95	.57	05	.06	.36**	.45**									
6. Conscientious	3.74	.57	.04	.08	.34**	.43**	.49**								
7. Moral Identity	4.48	.66	.07	.06	.17*	.25**	.38**	.36**							
<u>Survey 2</u>															
8. Performance Proficiency	3.63	.66	.11	.05	.34**	.31**	.26**	.28**	.25**						
9. Organizational Understanding	3.31	.66	.05	02	.20**	.01	.01	.09	.09	.37**					
10. Social Acceptance	3.96	.68	.10	.06	.28**	.26**	.24**	.22**	.19**	.51**	.20**				
11. Values Socialization	4.07	.72	.12	.08	.21**	.17*	.20**	.25**	.27**	.72**	.37**	.58**			
12. Meaningfulness of Work	5.77	1.25	.06	.13	.17*	.20**	.24**	.30**	.30**	.54**	.22**	.40**	.62**		
13. Organizational Commitment	5.51	1.15	.09	.17*	.18*	.16*	.26**	.28**	.20**	.46**	.25**	.27**	.54**	.47**	
14. Organizational Identification	4.06	.79	.07	.03	.22**	.05	.21**	.19*	.18*	.45**	.24**	.41**	.66**	.55**	.47**

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01 \* p< .05

Hypotheses 1-4 regarding the relationships between personality variables, moral identity, socialization outcome dimensions, and employees' perceptions of meaningful work were testing using a series of ordinary least squares analyses. Table 7 shows the results of a series of regressions in which moral identity and personality variables are used to predict performance proficiency, organizational understanding, and social acceptance. Each hypothesis was tested with three models; a baseline model including only controls, a second model that adds extraversion and openness, and a third model including moral identity.

 Table 7. The Effects of Personality and Moral Identity on Socialization Outcomes and Meaningfulness of Work Perceptions

		DV	= Performar	nce Profici	ency		DV = Organizational Understanding						
	Model 1		Model 2		<u>M</u> 0	Model 3		Model 4		Model 5		Model 6	
	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>Beta</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	S. D.	
Age	.08	.05	.09	.05	.09	.05	.03	.06	.03	.06	.03	.06	
Gender	.03	.10	.02	.09	.01	.09	03	.10	08	.09	09	.10	
Agreeableness	.18	.10	.08	.10	.04	.10	02	.10	07	.11	10	.11	
Conscientiousness	.23*	.10	.13	.10	.10	.10	.10	.10	.06	.11	.05	.11	
Extraversion			.22**	.09	.22**	.09			.29**	.09	.29**	.09	
Openness			.19	.11	.18	.11			10	.12	10	.12	
Moral Identity					.13	.08					.08	.08	
$R^2$		.11		17		.18		.01		.06		.07	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>		.09		14		.15		01		.03		.03	
Change R <sup>2</sup>		.11		06		.01		.01		.05		.01	
df (regression, residual)	(4	, 172)	(2,	170)	(1,	169)	(4	1, 172)	(2	2, 170)	(	1, 169)	

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p< .05

 Table 7. Continued

			DV = Soci	al Accepta	ance		DV = Values Socialization						
	Model 7 Model			odel 8	<u>M</u> c	odel 9	<u>M</u>	Model 10		odel 11	Mod	del 12	
	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	
Age	.08	.06	.08	.06	.08	.06	.10	.06	.10	.06	.09	.06	
Gender	.05	.1	.04	.1	.04	.1	.10	.11	.08	.11	.07	.11	
Agreeableness	.24*	.1	.15	.1	.11	.11	.14	.11	.10	.11	.04	.12	
Conscientiousness	.14	.1	.06	.11	.04	.11	.20	.11	.15	.11	.12	.11	
Extraversion			.18	.09	.18*	.09			.14	.1	.14	.1	
Openness			.17	.12	.17	.12			.05	.13	.04	.13	
Moral Identity					.1	.08					.18*	.09	
$\mathbb{R}^2$		09		.13		.14		.07	.09		•	.11	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>		07	.1			.1		.05	.06		).	07	
Change R <sup>2</sup>		.09 .04			.01		.07	.01			02		
df (regression,													
residual)	(4,	172)	(2,	170)	(1,	169)	(-	4, 172)	(2	2, 170)	(1,	169)	

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01 \* p< .05

 Table 7. Continued

	DV = Meaningfulness of Work								
	<u>M</u> 0	odel 13	Mo	odel 14	Model 15				
	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>	<u>B</u>	<u>S. D.</u>			
Age	.09	.10	.09	.10	.07	.10			
Gender	.27	.18	.29	.19	.26	.19			
Agreeableness	.29	.19	.24	.20	.12	.20			
Conscientiousness	.46*	.19	.41*	.20	.34	.20			
Extraversion			.04	.17	.05	.17			
Openness			.16	.23	.13	.22			
Moral Identity					.37*	.15			
$R^2$		.11		.11		.14			
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>		.09		.08		.10			
Change R <sup>2</sup>		.11		.00		.03			
df (regression, residual)	(4	, 172)	(2	, 170)	(1, 169)				

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01 \* p< .05

Hypotheses 1a-c and 2a-c, that extraversion and openness to experience would be positively related to performance proficiency, organizational understanding and socialization acceptance were tested in models 1-9. As predicted, extraversion is positively related to performance proficiency (B = .22; p = .01), organizational understanding (B = .29; p = .00), and social acceptance (B = .18; p = .05). Thus, hypotheses 1a-c were supported. Openness was not significant in any model, therefore hypotheses 2a-c were unsupported. Hypothesis 3, that moral identity was positively related to values socialization was tested in models 10-12. As seen in model 12, newcomers' moral identity is positively and significantly related to values socialization (B = .18; p = .04). Thus hypothesis 3 was supported. Hypothesis 4, that moral identity leads individuals to moralize their work, perceiving greater meaning in their job than others, was tested in models 13-15. Moral identity (B = 37; p = .02), as hypothesized, is a significant predictor of increased perceptions that work is meaningful.

 Table 8. The Effects of Socialization and Meaningfulness of Work on Organizational Commitment and Identification

		DV	= Organi	zational Comm	itment		DV = Organizational Identification						
	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5		Model 6		
	<u>B</u>	Std. Error	В	Std. Error	В	Std. Error	В	Std. Error	В	Std. Error	В	Std. Error	
(Constant)	76	2.20	86	2.21	82	2.02	1.36	1.56	1.25	1.56	1.29	1.33	
Age	.12	.09	.12	.09	.09	.09	.06	.07	.06	.07	.04	.06	
Gender	.33	.17	.32	.17	.23	.15	03	.12	03	.12	12	.10	
Extraversion	.09	.15	.10	.15	.08	.14	.24*	.11	.24*	.11	.23	.09	
Openness	.09	.20	.08	.20	.03	.19	26	.14	27	.14	32	.12	
Agreeableness	.38*	.18	.34	.18	.30	.17	.23	.13	.19	.13	.15	.11	
Conscientiousness	.27	.18	.25	.18	.12	.17	.14	.13	.12	.13	.01	.11	
Moral Identity			.11	.14	03	.13			.11	.10	01	.09	
Meaningfulness of V	Work				.37**	.06					.33**	.04	
$\mathbb{R}^2$		.14		.14		.29		.09		.10		.34	
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>		.11		.11		.25		.06		.06		.31	
Change R <sup>2</sup>		.14		.00		.15		.09		.00		.25	
df (regression, residual)	(	(6, 170)	(	(1, 169)	(	1, 168)	(	(6, 170)	(	(1, 169)	(1	1, 168)	

<sup>\*\*</sup> p < .01

<sup>\*</sup> p< .05

Table 8 presents the results of regressions testing hypotheses 5a and b, that perceptions of meaningful work mediates the relationship between moral identity and organizational commitment and identification. I again ran three models for each dependent variable. The first model is a controls-only model including demographic and personality variables. The second model includes moral identity, and the third model adds meaningfulness of work variable. The direct effect of moral identity on organizational commitment and identification is not significant in either case, though numerous recent works have argued and shown that this is not a necessary precondition for establishing a mediating effect (see Zhao, Lynch & Chen, 2010 for review). Estimations using Preacher and Hayes (2008) bootstrapping techniques indicated meaningfulness of work is significant predictor of both organizational commitment (B = .37, p = .00), and organizational identification (B=.33, p = .00), and that the 95% confidence interval for each indirect effect excluded zero (organizational commitment: .42 to .27; organizational identification: .03 to .24) suggesting significant mediation for each outcome. Thus, hypotheses 5a and b were supported.

## **Discussion**

This work integrates behavioral ethics with studies of meaningful work and socialization to make a number of contributions. First, it illustrates the importance of moral identity to organizationally relevant outcomes beyond ethical decision-making. Specifically, this work shows that individuals' moral identity is strongly predictive of newcomers' alignment to the organizational values, and thus should be considered alongside the personality factors that have dominated prior socialization research as an

important factor in helping newcomers transition from being outsiders to insiders (Ashforth et al., 2007; Bauer et al., 2007). Second, this study adds to a growing body of research regarding meaningfulness of work. Much of the prior work in this area has focused on the work context as a precursor to individuals' perceptions that their work is meaningful (see Wrzesniewski, Dutton & Debebe, 2003 for review), and posits that future research should endeavor to show how individual values and self-concepts influence tendencies to see work as meaningful or not (Rosso, Dekas, & Wrzesniewski, 2010). This study argues and shows that moral identity facilitates newcomers' tendency to see meaning and significance in their work. This latter finding is especially noteworthy given that the population for this study was a group of newcomers to an information technology firm in which they will be one of thousands of people doing the same type of work. The work they perform is highly technical, consisting almost entirely of writing "behind the scenes" codes for computer programs used by other large multinational corporations. On the surface this does not seem the most conducive setting for newcomers to perceive meaning and significance in their work. Yet the data indicate that, even in this setting, individuals with higher moral identities come to see their work as more meaningful. Finally, this research showed that moral identity, by leading people to see their job as meaningful, influences organizational commitment and identification. Taken together, these findings suggest that there is tremendous value to organizations for considering moral identity when selecting newcomers, and to scholars when exploring individuals' responses to the organizational context.

*Limitations and Future Directions* 

While making a number of contributions, this study also has some notable limitations. Primary among them is that the sample comes from one organization, which limits generalizability to some extent. The organization for this study values their reputation of being an ethical firm and they endeavor to hold their members to a high ethical standard. Other organizations that do not prioritize ethics and morality as highly may not see the same results. For example, it is possible that newcomer perceptions of their organization as being (un)ethical could moderate the influence of moral identity on both values socialization and meaningfulness of work. Indeed, if an organization is seen as immoral (Tenbrunsel & Smith-Crowe, 2008), individuals with a high moral identity may strongly reject the organizational goals and values. However, it is also possible that moral identity interacts with factors such as moral relativism (Forsyth, 1980), leading individuals to value being moral according to the norm of the environment they inhabit. If this were the case, then individuals with a high moral identity and high relativist leanings might socialize to the values of an unethical organization because doing so allows them to be seen positively according to prevailing standards. Though not testable with this design, this possibility is an interesting direction for future exploration.

The single organizational sample also makes it impossible to explore the effects of socialization tactics (Van Maanen & Schein, 1979) since all individuals go through the same process. Future research addressing the role of moral identity or other variables in facilitating effective socialization should endeavor to identify how moral identity may interact with different socialization tactics.

Finally, future research in work meaningfulness could explore more individual

factors that predispose people to see their work as meaningful or not. I argued and showed that high moral identity leads people to look for and see meaning in their work, but it is likely that other factors are influential too, and perhaps not always in a positive direction. For instance, it is possible that factors like trait cynicism (Wrightsman, 1992), which tends to engender pessimistic views about human nature, lead individuals to undervalue the meaning and significance of their work. Exploring more individual antecedents of meaningful work perceptions is potentially fruitful area for continued study.

## Conclusions

The effects of moral identity extend beyond decisions about lying, cheating, stealing, or otherwise doing harm. Moral identity influences newcomers' transitions into organizations, and helps them to see the meaning in their work. Given that they are important predictors of outcomes such as organizational commitment and identification, understanding the individual antecedents that lead newcomers to be better socialized to organizational values and see meaning in their work is a valuable pursuit. This study is a step in that direction.

#### REFERENCES

- Anderson, C. M., Riddle, B. L. & Martin, M. M. (1999). Socialization processes in groups. In L. R. Frey, D. S. Gouran, & M. S. Poole (Eds), *The Handbook of Group Communication: Theory and Research* (pp. 139-163). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Aquino, K., Reed, A., Thau, S., & Freeman, D. (2007). A grotesque and dark beauty:

  How moral identity and mechanisms of moral disengagement influence
  cognitive and emotional reactions to war. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 43(3), 385–392.
- Aquino, Karl, Freeman, D., Reed, A. I., Lim, V. K. G., & Felps, W. (2009). Testing a social-cognitive model of moral behavior: The interactive influence of situations and moral identity centrality. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 97(1), 123–141.
- Aquino, Karl, & Reed, A. I. (2002). The self-importance of moral identity. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 83(6), 1423–1440.
- Ashford, S. J., & Black, J. S. (1996). Proactivity during organizational entry: The role of desire for control. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 81(2), 199.
- Ashford, S. J., & Taylor, M. S. (1990). Adaptation to work transitions: An integrative approach. *Research in personnel and human resources management*, 8, 1–39.
- Ashforth, B. E., & Mael, F. (1989). Social identity theory and the organization.

  Academy of management review, 14(1), 20–39.

- Ashforth, B. E., Sluss, D. M., & Harrison, S. H. (2007). Socialization in organizational contexts. *International review of industrial and organizational psychology*, 22, 1.
- Ashforth, B. K., & Saks, A. M. (1996). Socialization tactics: Longitudinal effects on newcomer adjustment. *Academy of management Journal*, *39*(1), 149–178.
- Bauer, T. N., Bodner, T., Erdogan, B., Truxillo, D. M., & Tucker, J. S. (2007).
  Newcomer adjustment during organizational socialization: A meta-analytic review of antecedents, outcomes, and methods. *Journal of applied psychology*, 92(3), 707.
- Baumeister, R. F., & Leary, M. R. (1995). The need to belong: desire for interpersonal attachments as a fundamental human motivation. *Psychological bulletin*, *117*(3), 497.
- Blasi, A. (1984). Moral identity: Its role in moral functioning. *Morality, moral behavior, and moral development*, 128–139.
- Brown, M. E., Treviño, L. K., & Harrison, D. A. (2005). Ethical leadership: A social learning perspective for construct development and testing. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 97(2), 117–134.
- Bunderson, J. S., & Thompson, J. A. (2009). The call of the wild: Zookeepers, callings, and the double-edged sword of deeply meaningful work. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 54(1), 32–57.
- Cable, D. M., & Edwards, J. R. (2004). Complementary and Supplementary Fit: A

  Theoretical and Empirical Integration. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(5),
  822–834.

- Cervone, D., & Shoda, Y. (1999). The coherence of personality: Social-cognitive bases of consistency, variability, and organization. Guilford Press.
- Chao, G. T., O'Leary-Kelly, A. M., Wolf, S., Klein, H. J., & Gardner, P. D. (1994).

  Organizational socialization: Its content and consequences. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 79(5), 730–743.
- Chatman, J. A. (1989). Improving interactional organizational research: A model of person-organization fit. *Academy of management Review*, 333–349.
- Damon, W., & Hart, D. (1992). Self-understanding and its role in social and moral development. Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/1992-98417-007
- DeCelles, K. A., DeRue, D. S., Margolis, J. D., & Ceranic, T. L. (2012). Does power corrupt or enable? When and why power facilitates self-interested behavior.

  \*\*Journal of Applied Psychology, 97(3), 681.
- DeYoung, C. G., Quilty, L. C., & Peterson, J. B. (2007). Between facets and domains: 10 aspects of the Big Five. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 93(5), 880.
- Dik, B. J., & Duffy, R. D. (2009). Calling and Vocation at Work Definitions and Prospects for Research and Practice. *The Counseling Psychologist*, *37*(3), 424–450.
- Doty, D. H., & Glick, W. H. (1998). Common Methods Bias: Does Common Methods

  Variance Really Bias Results? *Organizational Research Methods*, 1(4), 374–406.
- Dunning, D. (1999). A newer look: Motivated social cognition and the schematic representation of social concepts. *Psychological Inquiry*, *10*(1), 1–11.

- Edwards, J. R., & Cable, D. M. (2009). The value of value congruence. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 94(3), 654.
- Festinger, L. (1957). *A theory of cognitive dissonance* (Vol. 2). Stanford University Press.
- Gibbs, J. C., & Schnell, S. V. (1985). Moral development "versus" socialization: A critique. *American Psychologist*, 40(10), 1071–1080.
- Goldberg, L. R. (1992). The development of markers for the Big-Five factor structure.

  \*Psychological assessment, 4(1), 26.
- Grant, A. M. (2008). The significance of task significance: Job performance effects, relational mechanisms, and boundary conditions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *93*(1), 108.
- Hall, D. T., & Chandler, D. E. (2005). Psychological success: When the career is a calling. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 26(2), 155–176.
- Haueter, J. A., Macan, T. H., & Winter, J. (2003). Measurement of newcomer socialization: Construct validation of a multidimensional scale. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(1), 20–39.
- John, O. P., & Srivastava, S. (1999). The Big Five trait taxonomy: History, measurement, and theoretical perspectives. *Handbook of personality: Theory and research*, *2*, 102–138.
- Jones, G. R. (1986). Socialization tactics, self-efficacy, and newcomers' adjustments to organizations. *Academy of Management Journal*, *29*, 262-279.

- Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D., & Wanberg, C. R. (2003). Unwrapping the organizational entry process: disentangling multiple antecedents and their pathways to adjustment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 88(5), 779.
- Kish-Gephart, J. J., Harrison, D. A., & Treviño, L. K. (2010). Bad Apples, Bad Cases, and Bad Barrels: Meta-Analytic Evidence About Sources of Unethical Decisions at Work. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *95*(1), 1–31.
- Klein, H. J., & Weaver, N. A. (2000). The effectiveness of an organizational-level orientation training program in the socialization of new hires, *Personnel Psychology*, *53*(1), 47–66.
- Kristof-Brown, A. L., Zimmerman, R. D., & Johnson, E. C. (2005). Consequences of individuals' fit at work: A meta-analysis of person–job, person–organization, peron–group, and person–supervisor fit. *Personnel psychology*, 58(2), 281– 342.
- Kunda, Z. (1990). The case for motivated reasoning. *Psychological Bulletin; Psychological Bulletin*, *108*(3), 480.
- LePine, J. A., Colquitt, J. A., & Erez, A. (2006). Adaptability to changing task contexts: Effects of general cognitive ability, conscientiousness, and openness to experience. *Personnel Psychology*, *53*(3), 563–593.
- Lodahl, T. M., & Kejner, M. (1965). The definition and measurement of job involvement. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 49, 24-33.
- Mael, F., & Ashforth, B. E. (1992). Alumni and their alma mater: A partial test of the reformulated model of organizational identification. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *13*(2), 103–123.

- Markus, H., & Kunda, Z. (1986). Stability and malleability of the self-concept. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 51(4), 858.
- Mayer, D. M., Aquino, K., Greenbaum, R. L., & Kuenzi, M. (2012). Who displays ethical leadership, and why does it matter? An examination of antecedents and consequences of ethical leadership. *Academy of Management Journal*, *55*(1), 151–171.
- Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal of Applied Psychology; Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(4), 538.
- Morrison, E. W. (1993). Newcomer information seeking: Exploring types, modes, sources, and outcomes. *Academy of Management Journal*, *36*, 557-183.
- Olson, K. R. (2005). Engagement and self-control: Superordinate dimensions of Big Five traits. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *38*(7), 1689–1700.
- Ostroff, C., & Kozlowski, S. W. J. (1992). Organizational Socialization as a Learning Process: The Role of Information Acquisition. *Personnel Psychology*, *45*(4), 849–874.
- Pratt, M. G., & Ashforth, B. E. (2003). Fostering meaningfulness in working and at work. *Positive organizational scholarship: Foundations of a new discipline*, 309–327.
- Preacher K. J., & Hayes, A. F. (2008). Asymptotic and resampling strategies for assessing and comparing indirect effects in multiple mediator models.

  \*Behavioral Research Methods, 40, 879-891.

- Reynolds, S. J. (2008). Moral attentiveness: Who pays attention to the moral aspects of life? *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *93*(5), 1027.
- Reynolds, Scott J., & Ceranic, T. L. (2007). The effects of moral judgment and moral identity on moral behavior: An empirical examination of the moral individual. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 92(6), 1610–1624.
- Roberson, L. (1990). Functions of work meanings in organizations: Work meanings and work motivation. In A. P. Brief & W. R. Nord (Eds.) *Meanings of Occupational Work: A Collection of Essays* (pp. 107-134). Lexington, MA: Lexington Books.
- Roccas, S., & Brewer, M. B. (2002). Social identity complexity. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 6(2), 88–106
- Rosso, B. D., Dekas, K. H., & Wrzesniewski, A. (2010). On the meaning of work: A theoretical integration and review. *Research in organizational behavior*, 30(0), 91–127.
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American* psychologist, 55(1), 68.
- Saks, A. M. & Ashforth, B. E. (1997) Organizational socialization: Making sense of the past and present as prologue for the future. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *51*, 234-279.
- Schein, E. H. (1971). The individual, the organization, and the career: A conceptual scheme. *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science*, 7(4), 401–426.

- Schmitt, D. P., Allik, J., McCrae, R. R., & Benet-Martínez, V. (2007). The geographic distribution of Big Five personality traits patterns and profiles of human self-description across 56 nations. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 38(2), 173–212.
- Schumacker, R. E., & Lomax, R. G. (2004). *A Beginner's Guide to Structural Equation Modeling*. Psychology Press.
- Spreitzer, G. M. (1995). Psychological empowerment in the workplace: Dimensions, measurement, and validation. *Academy of management Journal*, 1442–1465.
- Steele, C. M. (1988). The psychology of self-affirmation: Sustaining integrity in the self. In L. Berkowitz (Ed.) *Advances in experimental social psychology*, 21, 261-302. Academic Press: NY.
- Stryker, S. (1980). *Symbolic Interactionism: A social structural version*. Menlo Park, CA: Benjamin Cummings.
- Tajfel, H., & Turner, J. C. (1979). An integrative theory of intergroup conflict. *The social psychology of intergroup relations*, *33*, 47.
- Taormina, R. J. (1994). The organizational socialization inventory. *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, 2, 133-145.
- Tenbrunsel, A. E., & Smith-Crowe, K. (2008). Chapter 13: Ethical Decision Making: Where We've Been and Where We're Going. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 2, 545.
- Van Maanen, J., & Schein, E. H. (1979). Toward a theory of organizational socialization. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, *1*, 209–264.

- Vecchio, R. P. (1980). The functions and meaning of work and the job: Morse and Weiss (1955) revisited. *Academy of Management Journal*, *23*, 361-367.
- Verquer, M. L., Beehr, T. A., & Wagner, S. H. (2003). A meta-analysis of relations between person–organization fit and work attitudes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(3), 473–489.
- Wanberg, C. R., & Kammeyer-Mueller, J. D. (2000). Predictors and outcomes of proactivity in the socialization process. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85(3), 373.
- Wrightsman, L. S. (1992). Assumptions about human nature: Implications for researchers and practitioners . Sage.
- Wrzesniewski, A., Dutton, J. E., & Debebe, G. (2003). Interpersonal sensemaking and the meaning of work. *Research in organizational behavior*, 25, 93–136.
- Wrzesniewski, A., McCauley, C., Rozin, P., & Schwartz, B. (1997). Jobs, careers, and callings: People's relations to their work. *Journal of Research in Personality*, *31*(1), 21–33.
- Zhao, X., Lynch, J. G., & Chen, Q. (2010). Reconsidering Baron and Kenny: Myths and truths about mediation analysis. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *37*(2), 197–206.

### **CHAPTER 4**

### CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

This dissertation showed that the importance employees place on being moral influences their responses to organizational socialization processes, and is in turn influenced by those processes. For instance, in Chapter 2 I showed that newcomers' moral identity facilitates integration into an organization. Specifically, newcomers' moral identity upon organizational entry leads them to pay attention to and align with the ethical values of their organization. As well, this study argued and showed that moral identity leads these newcomers to moralize their work – that is, to imbue the work they do with greater meaning and significance – because doing so helps support their self-concept. In this sample, moral identity influenced newcomers' commitment and identification with their organization via their perceptions of meaningful work. Chapter 1 is consistent with the findings in Chapter 2 in showing that moral identity is positively related to job attitudes. But, Chapter 1 also showed that individuals' moral identity can change during socialization into an organization that prioritizes ethics, and that this change can be for better or for worse depending upon employees' individual characteristics. Specifically, ethically idealistic individuals were more likely to increase the importance they placed on being a moral person when they buy into the organization's ethical values. In contrast, Machiavellians were likely to decrease the importance of moral identity due to the emotional labor they feel they must engage in to 'fake' their fit with those values.

Indeed, these studies show that individuals' ethical propensities and

dispositions are important factors to consider during newcomers' organizational entry. However, while showing that individuals' ethical dispositions are important, these studies did not address the specific tools organizations have that can facilitate change in those dispositions, nor whether these changes were manifest in observable behaviors. In what follows, I articulate a series questions to be addressed in future research that may help further our understanding of the role of individuals' ethicality in an organizational context, and the tools available to organizations to create deep-level changes in individuals' ethics and values.

#### Future Directions

Distinguishing Between Espoused and In-Use Values

In discussing the individual and organizational factors that influence individuals' ethical values, an important first step is to clarify is meant when referring to values. Values have been defined as beliefs pertaining to a desirable end state; they transcend situations and guide evaluation of potential behaviors or events (Schwartz, 1992). Every person holds a set of values, but often the values that individuals espouse as being important, and the values that actually guide their decisions and behaviors, differ. Paralleling work by Argyris and Schön (1978), who distinguished between espoused theories and theories-in-use, it may be helpful going forward to distinguish between espoused values (i.e., those values that individuals claim are important to them) and values-in-use (i.e., those values that actually guide decisions in-the-moment). The studies in this dissertation, and many other studies of value congruence between individuals and organizations (e.g., focus largely on values at the espoused level. That is, alignment between individual and organizational values is assessed by

asking individuals to rate, rank, or otherwise espouse the values they claim to be most important to them. Presumably, however, the goal of most organizations is not only to instruct newcomers as to *what* values are important, but also to motivate the *use* of those values to guide decisions and behaviors. As such, exploring the capacity of organizations to encourage values-in-use is an important and rich area for future works.

To that end, new instruments, dependent variables, or objective observations are likely needed that indicate the use of values to guide organizational members thoughts and actions. For instance, greater use of simulations or vignette-type scenarios in which employees must apply values to make and justify decisions may help to reveal what individuals are actually thinking when they make choices. As well, including measures of organizational citizenship behaviors (OCBs) (e.g., Organ, 1988, 1997), deviance (e.g., Bennett & Robinson, 2000), or turnover in future studies may be useful for detecting (mis)aligned values. The inclusion of these types of measures are important in future studies of moral identity, ethics, and values in organizations, as they may provide greater evidence of internalizing organizational values beyond perceived or espoused congruence.

The Tools for Creating Change: The Example of Organizational Stories

As discussed above, future work should also look at the tools that organizations use to instruct members as to what is considered ethical behavior. A promising place to begin may be analyzing a ubiquitous, yet understudied, aspect of organizational life – the organizational story. In organizations, stories are often used to educate newcomers about organization values, and to narrow potential gaps between

newcomers' values and those of the organization (Boje, 1991; Denning, 2004; Ready, 2002). Yet, while there are suggested elements of stories that make them more memorable, or "sticky" (Heath & Heath, 2007), we know surprisingly little about whether stories do, in fact, influence newcomers' values – particularly their values-inuse.

Stories are an ancient, widely used method for sharing knowledge. Be they epic tales, short accounts, or fables, stories have been used to teach important lessons about what a group values, of what dangers group members should be cognizant, and how complex events should be interpreted. The unfolding, sequential structure of stories enables people to better understand complex, ambiguous phenomena, thus helping them to make sense of their environment (Gabriel, 2000; McAdams, 1993; Shipp & Jansen, 2011). Narrative and case-based learning theories, along with work in psychology, argue that stories instruct and impart values largely by serving as a substitute for direct experience (Schank, 1990, 1999; Bruner, 1990; Randall, 1999; Polkinghorne 1988). When individuals hear a story, specific mental processes are activated. These processes are then activated again when people face similar situations themselves. In other words, individuals recall stories that resemble situations they face in real life, and those stories are then recalled and used as a guide for action.

Around the world, stories are used to provide a moral education and to teach a variety of different lessons (McIntyre, 1981; Tappan & Brown, 1989; Vitz, 2006) (e.g., the biblical parables, Grimm's Fairy Tales, Aesop's Fables, Kipling's Jungle Book, etc.). In the organizational context, it is possible that stories could be used strategically to create different outcomes. For instance, some stories may be more

effective for building identification with the organization or with one's leaders, whereas other stories may be more instructive regarding when and in what situations organizational values are likely to apply.

Many organizational stories involve high-level members such as founders, executives or other members of the top management team. These stories are often formally codified into organizational culture (Gabriel, 2000) and are used during training or formal sessions to illustrate the values to which the company desires to adherence. These stories tend to be positively valenced (i.e., relating an instance where an organizational member acted how the organization wanted, and there was a positive result), and aim to not only educate but also to inspire and motivate others to behave like the protagonists in those stories. As an example, Starbucks employees learn about how CEO Howard Schultz watched his father suffer and be abandoned by his employer after being injured on the job. As a result, Mr. Schultz vowed that no one working for him would ever be in that situation, and that is why he offers full medical benefits to any employee working 20 hours per week or more and why one of Starbucks' guiding values is "Respect and Dignity" for all employees. As well, new consultants to McKinsey & Co. hear stories about the brave positions taken by former CEO and founder Marvin Bower, meant to inspire them to the "highest standards of professional conduct".

However, lower-level organizational members generate stories as well. While their stories may involve high-level organizational members, they also may involve stories about people who are closer to them in the organizational hierarchy. These stories can be positively valenced, but often are either neutral or negative (i.e., they

relate instances where organizational members did not behave in an acceptable way and/or there was a negative result) (Gabriel, 2000). These different types of stories – about high- or low-level organizational members, and involving positive or negative examples of behavior – may influence individuals' values and beliefs about the organization differentially.

Stories about founders, executives, or high-level leaders in organizations are likely to create psychological distance (Lewin, 1951) between the actors in the story and the majority of the audience (i.e., lower-level organizational members). Many storytellers have recognized the power of creating distance between a story's actors and the audience when teaching lessons, particularly about values. For instance, Aesop's Fables often use animals as protagonists, thereby creating perceived social distance between those stories' actors (animals), and the intended audience (human children). Construal level theory (CLT) states that individuals tend to think more abstractly, or at a higher level of construal, when there is perceived distance between themsevles and an event or object (Trope & Liberman, 2010). High-level construals are general, decontextualized features of an event or object that convey its essence. Low-level construals, by contrast, are the concrete, contextualized details of an event or object. Higher levels of construal enable individuals to not get bogged down in detail or complexity, and to more easily derive the super-ordinate structures of an event (Fiske & Taylor, 1991; Schwartz, 1992; Trope, 1986, 1989). Values, being abstract concepts (Feather, 1995; Schwartz, 1992), represent a high-level construal. As such, when dealing with stories about values, one could argue that stories about socially distant characters should enable an audience to more readily derive the values

the story is intended to convey (Trope & Liberman, 2010).

Stories about lower-level actors are likely to be interpreted at a lower level of construal due to there being less psychological distance between the actors in the story and the audience. Other classic stories intended to teach values, Grimm's Fairytales for instance, tend to feature protagonists who appear similar to and less psychologically distant from the intended audience – that is, human children (e.g., Hansel and Gretel, Cinderella, Little Red Cap, etc). Narrative theory supports the efficacy of telling stories about proximal characters, positing that an audience's direct or indirect knowledge of the characters' context can significantly influence the meaning and impact ascribed to the story (Bal, 1985). Denning (2004) and Ready (2002) have further argued the effectiveness of this technique; the former asserting that if the object of a story is to transmit values, then the story must feel familiar to the audience, and the latter arguing that lower-level members likely will not learn much useful information from stories about very high-level leaders because they cannot relate to the context. These arguments may suggest that stories about lower-level organizational members may be more effective for illustrating when and in what contexts values are likely to be apply and be tested.

It is also possible that positive and negative stories influence organizational members differentially. It is well-established that individuals give greater weight to negative rather than positive stimuli (for reviews, see Baumeister, Bratslavsky, Finkenauer & Vohs, 2001; Rozin & Royman, 2001). Bad events receive more attention (Pratto & John, 1991), their effects tend to wear off more slowly in peoples' consciousness (Brickman & Campbell, 1971; Sheldon, Ryan, & Reis, 1996), they lead

to greater processing (Baumeister, 1991; Taylor, 1993), and lead to greater psychological arousal (Taylor, 1991). It has been suggested that negative events may also result in stronger memories than positive events (Baumeister, 2001). Rozin and Royzman (2001) and Baumeister et al. (2001) cite a number of studies illustrating that negative events can produce more learning and rapid assimilation of knowledge compared with positive events, and that negative events are more effective in evaluative conditioning. In terms of teaching values, then, the negativity bias might suggest that a negative story in which a value is violated or a character experiences a bad outcome would be more memorable, and result in greater mental processing and potentially deeper learning.

However, negative stories about values also might influence thinking differently depending upon the proximal or distal nature of the main characters. Senior leaders' behaviors are closely watched (Fiske, 1993; Gerstner & Day, 1997) and amplified, and these leaders are often endowed with more charismatic attributions (Conger & Kanungo, 1987), and greater perceptions of responsibility for outcomes than may be the case (Meindl, Ehlich, & Dukerich, 1985). High-level leaders tend to be seen as representing the organization and, indeed, positive perceptions of leadership have been found to generate greater organizational commitment (Eisenberger, Fasolo, Davis-LaMastro, 1990) and value congruence (Liden, Sparrowe & Wayne, 1997). In terms of stories then, positive stories about leaders may not only illustrate values effectively, as argued above, but also may lead to greater positive perceptions of the organization as a whole. However, the amplification of leaders' behaviors and their perceived embodiment of the organization may also result in negative stories about

high-level leaders being especially damaging to individuals' perceptions of the organization. CLT research supports this assertion. Eyal, Liberman and Trope (2008) found that people judge negative acts as being more offensive when those acts were construed at a high rather than low level. As such, stories about leaders, when positive, may lead to more positive affective responses to the organization as a whole, whereas negative stories may have an opposite, deleterious effect.

Because lower-level members are not seen as embodying the organization to the same degree as are high-level leaders, stories in which proximal characters demonstrate positive organizational values are likely to be less significantly related to individuals affective responses to the organization. Similarly, negative stories about more proximal characters are likely to lead to a smaller rejection of the characters' behaviors, and have a smaller negative effect on perceived values congruence with the organization than would a negative story about a high-level leader. However, as argued by narrative theory, work in case-based reasoning (e.g., Schank, 1990), and practitioner-oriented studies of organizational stories (Denning, 2004; Ready, 2002), stories about proximal characters are likely to be effective for providing information about the context and situations in which values are likely to apply because the environments and actors are more reflective of the audience. As such, those stories will be indexed as more relevant, and will have a greater likelihood of being recalled when individuals face similar situations in the future. Therefore, negative stories about followers might be highly effective for teaching organizational members when values apply, and increase their motivation to use values in those situations.

In general, future research should endeavor to identify the more and less

effective tools available to organizations to influence how members think about and use organizational values in their lives, and whether those values lead individuals to be or become more ethical. As discussed above, organizational stories are one such tool that is often used, but not terribly well understood. Indeed, answering the above questions regarding stories could lead to many fruitful empirical endeavors, both in the lab and in the field.

A first step in this regard might be to broadly categorize stories along different dimensions like those described above – in terms of whether they are positive or negative stories, and whether they involved high- or low-level protagonists – and explore the affective and cognitive influences these stories may have on people. Table 9 presents a 2 x 2 matrix breaking stories into these suggested dimensions, and Table 10 illustrates graphically some of the arguments and expected relationships proposed above.

**Table 9.** Distinctions between story-types, and quasi-experimental conditions

	Positive Stories	Negative Stories	
High-level Protagonists	Condition 1	Condition 2	
Low-level Protagonists	Condition 3	Condition 4	

**Table 10.** Expected relationships between experimental conditions and dependent variables

DV	Espoused Values	Values-in-Use	Organizational
Condition			Attitudes
High-Level Positive	+		+
High-Level Negative	+		-
Lower-Level Positive	+	+	
Lower-Level Negative	+	+	

<sup>+</sup> represents an anticipated positive relationship

<sup>-</sup> represents an anticipated negative relationship

But the approach suggested here is not the only means of testing the effects of stories. Martin and colleagues (1983), for instance, suggested seven types of stories that are commonly told in organizations. While they do not claim that these stories are easily cast into a typology, they posit that these stories may be interpreted differently by different audiences. Interestingly, in discussing variation within each story type, the authors discuss how the stories vary in terms of protagonists and positive versus negative valence. As well, recent social psychological research has shown that individuals' telling of their own life stories may have a powerful effect on behavior (Dunlop & Tracy, 2013). As such, it is possible that stories are more or less powerful depending upon whether one is the storyteller or the audience. Finally, the approaches discussed above to studying stories are dominantly concerned with exploring their influence on thinking and behavior, whereas the overwhelming majority of research on organizational stories has involved content analysis. And while content analysis is fruitful in many ways, it is the opinion of this researcher that the time has come to move beyond specific analysis of what a story says, and explore what a story does.

## **Conclusions**

More work is necessary to uncover the ways that organizations help members to "be all they can be" in an ethical sense. Indeed, there is surprisingly little literature regarding ethical socialization, training, or other means by which organizations influence the ethics or moral leanings of their members. This dissertation dealt largely with the questions of which individuals respond well or poorly to ethical socialization attempts, and the organizational benefits obtained by having members who prioritize ethics as part of their self-concept. Future research should investigate these issues

further. There is much to understand regarding the methods or strategies that are effective for influencing individuals at a deep level. For example, we currently know little about the tools, like stories, that organizations can use to influence employees' ethical leanings effectively. Finally, while prior work has shown cues that reduce or increase unethical behavior, scant work has shown other, broader benefits to having an ethical constituency.

The field of ethics has progressed to a point that it is expanding and merging with a wider variety of other research areas. While it is still important to learn about the individual and organizational factors that lead individuals to lie, cheat, or steal, it is also important to show that ethics and values affect other areas of organizational life. This dissertation took a meaningful step in that direction by integrating research in ethics, socialization, work meaningfulness, and job attitudes. In doing so, these studies revealed that ethics is an important consideration in each of the aforementioned research areas, leading individuals to be better socialized, more satisfied with their organization, and to perceive that their work has meaning and significance.

## REFERENCES

- Argyris, C. & Schön, D. A. (1978). *Theory in Practice: Increasing Professional Effectiveness*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Bal, Mieke. (1985). *Narratology: An Introduction to the Theory of Narrative*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Baumeister, R. F., Bratlavsky, E., Finkenauer, C., & Vohs, K. D. (2001). Bad is stronger than good. *Review of General Psychology*, *5*, *4*, 323-370.
- Bennett, R. J., & Robinson, S. L. (2000). Development of a Measure of Workplace Deviance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85(3), 349–360.
- Boje, D. M. (1991). The storytelling organization: A study of story performance in an office-supply firm. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *36*, 106-126.
- Brickman, P., & Campbell, D. T. (1971). Hedonic relativism and planning the good society. In M. H. Appley (Ed.), *Adaptation level theory: A symposium*. New York: Academic Press
- Bruner, J. (1990). Acts of meaning. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Cable, D. M., & Edwards, J. R. (2004). Complementary and Supplementary Fit: A
  Theoretical and Empirical Integration. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(5),822–834.
- Conger, J. A. & Kanungo, R. A. (1987). Toward a behavioral theory of charismatic leadership in organizational settings. *Academy of Management Review*, 12, 637-647.
- Denning, S. (2004). Telling tales. harvard business review, 82(5), 122–129.
- Dunlop, W. L., & Tracy, J. L. (2013). Sobering stories: Narratives of self-redemption

- predict behavioral change and improved health among recovering alcoholics. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 104(3), 576–590.
- Edwards, J. R. & Cable, D. M. (2009). The value of value congruence. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 94, 3, 654-677.
- Eisenberger, R., Fasolo, E M., & Davis-LaMastro, V. (1990). Effects of perceived organizational support on employee diligence, innovation, and commitment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *53*, 51-59.
- Eyal, T., Liberman, N., & Trope, Y. (2008). Judging near and distant virtue and vice. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 44(4), 1204–1209.
- Feather, N. T. (1995). Values, valences, and choice: The influences of values on the perceived attractiveness and choice of alternatives. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 68(6), 1135-1151.
- Fiske, Susan T. (1993). Controlling other people: The impact of power on stereotyping. *American Psychologist*, 48(6), 621-628.
- Fiske, S. T., & Taylor, S. E. (1991). *Social cognition (2nd ed.)*. New York:McGraw-Hill.
- Gabriel, Y. (2000). *Storytelling in organizations: Facts, fictions, fantasies*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Gerstner, C. R.& Day, D. V. (1997). Meta-Analytic review of leader–member exchange theory: Correlates and construct issues. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 82(6), 827-844.
- Lewin, K. (1951). Field theory in social science. New York: Harper.
- Liden, R. C.; Sparrowe, R. T.; Wayne, S. J. (2007). Leader-member exchange theory:

- The past and potential for the future. In Ferris, Gerald R. (Ed), (1997).

  Research in personnel and human resources management, Vol. 15. US: Elsevier.
- MacIntyre, A. (1981). After virture. Notre Dame, IN: Notre Dame University Press.
- Martin, J., Feldman, M. S., Hatch, M. J., & Sitkin, S. B. (1983). The uniqueness paradox in organizational stories. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 438–453.
- McAdams, D. P. (1993). The stories we live by: Personal myths and the making of the self. NY: Guilford Press.
- McKinsey & Company. (n.d.). Retrieved March 12, 2013, from <a href="http://www.mckinsey.com/about\_us/history/marvin\_bower">http://www.mckinsey.com/about\_us/history/marvin\_bower</a>
- Meindle, J. R., Ehrlich, S. B., & Dukerich, J. M. (1985). The romance of leadership. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 30, 78-102.
- Organ, D. W. (1988). Organizational citizenship behavior: The good soldier syndrome. Lexington Books/DC Heath and Com.
- Organ, D. W. (1997). Organizational citizenship behavior: It's construct clean-up time. *Human performance*, 10(2), 85–97.
- Polkinghorne, D. (1988). *Narrative knowing the human sciences*. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Pratto, L., & John, O. P. (1991). Automatic vigilance: The attention-grabbing power of negative social information. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 81, 380–391
- Randall, W.L. (1999). Narrative intelligence and the novelty of our lives. *Journal of Aging Studies*. *13(1)*, 11–28.

- Ready, D. A. (2002). How storytelling builds next-generation leaders. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 43(4), 63–69.
- Rozin, P., & Royzman, E. B. (2001). Negativity bias, negativity dominance, and contagion. *Personality and Social Psychology Review, 5, 4,* 296-320.
- Schank, R.C. (1990). *Tell me a story: Narrative and intelligence*. Evanston, IL: Northwestern University Press.
- Schank, R. C. (1999). *Dynamic memory revisited*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Schwartz, S. H. (1992). Universals in the content and structure of values: Theoretical advances and empirical tests in 20 countries. In M. P. Zanna (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 25). New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Sheldon, K. M, Ryan, R., & Reis, H. T. (1996). What makes for a good day?

  Competence and autonomy in the day and in the person. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 22, 1270-1279.
- Shipp, A. J. & Jansen, K. J. (2011) Reinterpreting time in fit theory: Crafting and recrafting narratives of fit in media res. *Academy of Management Review*, *36*, *1*, 76-101.
- Starbucks CEO Howard Schultz is all abuzz. (n.d.). *CBS News*. Retrieved March 12, 2013, from <a href="http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-3445\_162-20047618/starbucks-ceo-howard-schultz-is-all-abuzz/">http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-3445\_162-20047618/starbucks-ceo-howard-schultz-is-all-abuzz/</a>
- Tappan, M.B. & Lyn, M. B. (1989). Stories told and lessons learned: Toward a narrative approach to moral development and moral education. *Harvard Educational Review*, *59*, *2*, 182-206.

- Trope, Y. (1986). Identification and inferential processes in dispositional attribution. *Psychological Review*, 93, 239–257.
- Trope, Y. (1989). Levels of inference in dispositional judgment. *Social Cognition*, 7, 296–314.
- Trope, Y., & Liberman, N. (2003). Temporal construal. *Psychological Review, 110*, 403–421.
- Trope, Y. & Liberman, N. (2010). Construal level theory of psychological distance. *Psychological Review, 117, 2,* 440-463.
- Vitz, P. (2006). The use of stories in moral development: New psychological reasons for an old education method. *American Psychologist*, 45, 6, 709-720.